

SEX AND POWER IN TURKEY

Feminism, Islam and the Maturing of Turkish Democracy

In its exciting new study ESI depicts all the confusions of Turkey's women's movement since the founding of the Republic in 1923 – and tackles the Kemalists' myths.

Suddeutsche Zeitung (daily paper, Germany)

Two years have passed since the Islamic Calvinists report and now ESI is back with an even more thought-provoking study: I think it is a must-read for anyone who wants to understand social change in Turkey and how it affects its women.

Turkish Daily News

The report focuses on the great transformations that have been going on in Turkey in recent years and whose protagonists have been women.

Liberazione (daily paper, Italy)

Berlin – Istanbul
2 June 2007

Executive Summary

In the history of the Turkish Republic, there have been two periods when major improvements were made to the status of women. One was the 1920s, the early years of the Republic, when Mustafa Kemal Atatürk outlawed polygamy and abolished Islamic courts in favour of secular institutions. This first period of reforms is well known and celebrated in Turkey.

The second major reform era has been the period since 2001. Reforms to the Turkish Civil Code have granted women and men equal rights in marriage, divorce and property ownership. A new Penal Code treats female sexuality for the first time as a matter of individual rights, rather than family honour. Amendments to the Turkish Constitution oblige the Turkish state to take all necessary measures to promote gender equality. Family courts have been established, employment laws amended and there are new programmes to tackle domestic violence and improve access to education for girls. These are the most radical changes to the legal status of Turkish women in 80 years. As a result, for the first time in its history, Turkey has the legal framework of a post-patriarchal society.

The reforms of the 1920s were carried out by an authoritarian one-party regime. Women were given the right to vote at a time when there were no free elections. Generations of Turkish women were taught to be grateful for Atatürk's gift of freedom and equality. However, legal inequality of men and women remained in place in Turkey throughout the 20th century, long after it was abolished in the rest of Europe.

The reforms of the last few years have come about in a very different way from those of the 1920s. They were the result of a very effective campaign by a broad-based women's movement, triggering a wide-ranging national debate. The current AKP government proved willing to work constructively with civil society and the main opposition party CHP. This open and participatory process produced the most liberal Penal Code in Turkish history. It represents a significant maturing in Turkish democracy.

There are some who fear that Turkey may be turning its back on its secular traditions. Some of the loudest voices come from Kemalist women, who insist that the rise of 'political Islam' represents an acute threat to the rights and freedoms of Turkish women. There have even been calls for restrictions to Turkish democracy, to protect women's rights. Yet such an 'authoritarian feminism' is out of touch with the reality of contemporary Turkey and the achievements of recent years.

Turkey has a long road ahead of it in narrowing its gender gap. In a recent international study, Turkey ranked an embarrassing 105th of 115 countries – far behind the worst-ranking EU member. Improving gender equality will involve tackling a series of deeply entrenched problems, from improving access to education in rural regions to removing the institutional and social barriers to women's participation in the workforce. Elections in July this year will test the commitment of Turkey's political parties to increasing the number of women in parliament.

It is these issues which deserve to be at the centre of the current political debate in Turkey. And it is only the maturing and further development of Turkish democracy that holds out the promise of a genuine liberation of Turkish women.

“Pay attention to every corner of the world, *we are at the eve of a revolution*. Be assured, this revolution is not going to be bloody and savage like a man’s revolution.”

Fatma Nesibe, feminist lecturer, in Istanbul 1911

~ Table of contents ~

I.	INTRODUCTION	1
II.	DAUGHTERS OF THE REPUBLIC.....	3
III.	WOMEN AND DEMOCRACY.....	6
	A. THE RISE OF LIBERAL FEMINISM	6
	B. WOMEN AND POLITICAL ISLAM	9
	C. SEX, CRIME AND TURKEY’S NEW POLITICS.....	13
IV.	CHANGING REALITY?.....	20
	A. WOMEN OF VAN.....	20
	B. WOMEN OF KADIKOY	24
	C. TURKEY’S GENDER GAP.....	27
V.	GETTING TO SPAIN?.....	32

I. INTRODUCTION

In 1911, an Ottoman feminist, Fatma Nesibe, gave a series of lectures to an audience of 300 women from Istanbul's social elite. Quoting John Stuart Mill's *The Subjection of Women*, she talked about the new concept of women's rights and their advocates emerging in Western countries. Describing Ottoman women as oppressed, she noted that "law, tradition, pleasure, indulgence, property, power, appreciation, arbitration... are all favourable to men."¹ She boldly predicted that the Ottoman Empire, like the rest of Europe, was on the eve of a "feminine revolution".

It was an optimistic call from the heart of an Empire on the verge of collapse. What one US writer has called "the longest revolution"² – the legal and social emancipation of women – at that time had hardly begun anywhere in the world. At the beginning of the 20th century, most societies were patriarchal. Women lived under the legal and moral authority of their father until marriage, when the husband took his place. The German civil code in force in 1900 stipulated that "to the husband belong the decisions in all affairs of the married life in common." In France, the Napoleonic tradition had bequeathed a civil code requiring a wife's 'obedience' to her husband.³ Even in Sweden, forerunner of the global movement for gender equality, the first Marriage Act embodying an explicitly egalitarian conception of marriage came into force only in 1915.⁴ The Ottoman family laws at the time were based on traditional Islamic law (Sharia).

A century later, the feminine revolution that Fatma Nesibe anticipated had changed the status of women around the globe. In Europe, relations between men and women had entered a new historical stage,⁵ which the Swedish sociologist Goran Therborn has called "post-patriarchy".

"Post-patriarchy means adult autonomy from parents and equal male-female family rights – not just as proclaimed rights but as justiciable claim rights. This is a major historical change, virtually unknown and unpractised anywhere before, and as we have just seen, it is a recent change."⁶

Yet at the end of the 20th century, Turkey, alone among European countries, remained firmly within the patriarchal tradition. Turkish women had unequal status under both civil and criminal law, with the husband formally recognised as head of the household and a Penal Code based on the notion of family honour, rather than individual rights.

The legal situation reflected social reality: at a meeting of the World Economic Forum in Istanbul in November 2006, a table measuring the "gender gap" (inequality between men and women) put Turkey 105th of 115 countries, behind Tunisia, Ethiopia and Algeria.⁷ Today, Turkey continues to lag behind every other European country in almost every measure of

¹ Aynur Demirdirek, "In Pursuit of the Ottoman Women's Movement", in: Zehra Arat (ed.), *Deconstructing Images of 'The Turkish Woman'*, 1999, p. 78.

² Juliet Mitchell wrote *The Longest Revolution* in 1966.

³ Goran Therborn, *Between Sex and Power – Family in the world 1900 – 2000*, 2004, p. 24.

⁴ Goran Therborn, p. 80.

⁵ For an account of the survival of the patriarchal family system in the Southern Balkans, see the recent ESI report: *Cutting the Lifeline – Migration, Families and the Future of Kosovo*, www.esiweb.org.

⁶ Goran Therborn, p. 127.

⁷ World Economic Forum, *The Global Gender Gap Report 2006*, 2006.

gender equality.⁸ It has the lowest number of women in parliament, the lowest share of women in the workforce and the highest rates of female illiteracy. The perception that, in this highly sensitive area, Turkey is out of step with other European societies has become central to European debates on Turkey's EU accession. In both France and Germany, opponents of Turkish accession have made this a key plank of their campaign.⁹ The issue also plays to anxiety within European countries about the integration of their own Muslim communities.

Over the past 18 months, a team of ESI analysts has been researching the changing reality of women in Turkey. We talked to dozens of Turkish politicians, activists, academics and businesspeople. Our research took us from women's shelters in wealthy areas of Istanbul, through the growing urban centres in Turkey's southeast, to small towns near the Iranian border. We sought to answer two questions: what are the root causes of Turkey's vast gender gap; and what is being done by Turkish political actors to try to close it?

If this report had been written in 1999, the year Turkey gained the status of candidate for EU membership, its conclusions would have been deeply pessimistic. Writing in 2007, however, the perspective shifts dramatically. Recent amendments (2004) to the Turkish Constitution assert that "women and men have equal rights" and "the state is responsible for taking all necessary measures to realize equality between women and men" (Article 10). A new civil code (2001), reforms to the employment law (2003), the establishment of family courts (2003) and a completely reformed penal code (2004) have brought about comprehensive changes to the legal status of women. These are the most radical reforms since the abolition of polygamy in the 1920s. As a result, for the first time in its history Turkey has the legal framework of a post-patriarchal society.

These reforms also reflect profound changes in Turkish democracy. The 2004 reforms to the Penal Code were passed by a parliament in which the conservative Justice and Development Party (AKP) held an overwhelming majority, following an effective and professional campaign by women's organisations. To the surprise of many of the activists themselves, the AKP parliamentarians proved willing to engage with civil society and debate the issues on their merits. Turkish women's organisations have emerged as influential political players.

These enormously important legal reforms should not obscure the fact that the gender gap in Turkey remains vast. This report also explores the reality of Turkey's gender gap, including its economic and regional dimensions. It concludes with an assessment of what it might take to finally bring Fatma Nesibe's feminine revolution to Turkey. Recent progress suggests that Turkey may finally be on the eve of this global revolution.

⁸ One exception is academia. By 1998 just over a third of Turkey's 50,000 academic staff were women. They constituted 54 percent of academic teaching staff at old metropolitan universities, but only 8 percent at provincial universities. Feride Acar, *Turkiye Universitelerinde Kadin Ogretim Uyeleri*, *Turkiye Ekonomik ve Toplumsal Tarih Vakfi*, Bilancio 98, 1998.

⁹ See Sylvie Goulard, *Le grand Turc et la République de Venise*, 2004. For the German debate see forthcoming ESI Report on www.esiweb.org.

II. DAUGHTERS OF THE REPUBLIC

On 27 April 2007, the Turkish military fired a warning shot across the bows of Turkish democracy in the form of a late-night posting on its website. The general staff declared its opposition to the nomination of current foreign minister Abdullah Gul as presidential candidate. It reminded the Turkish government of the military's role as "staunch defender of secularism." It warned that it would display its "position and attitudes when it becomes necessary".¹⁰

In Turkey, such threats are taken seriously. The 1960 coup ended with the execution of the country's first elected prime minister, together with his foreign and finance ministers. The 1970 coup "marked the beginning of the mass imprisonment of the rebellious young."¹¹ The 1980 coup saw 180,000 people detained, 42,000 convicted and 25 hanged.¹² Most recently, the so-called 'soft coup' of 1997 saw political parties banned and elected politicians sent to prison on trumped-up charges.

The generals' ultimatum was followed by a series of demonstrations, with one of the largest on 29 April on Istanbul's Caglayan Square to "protect secularism".¹³ The speakers at Caglayan, and the members of the organising committee, were almost all women. Nur Serter, vice-president of the Ataturk Thought Association, a nationalist NGO, offered her encouragement to the generals, telling the crowd "we line up in front of the glorious Turkish army."¹⁴ Necla Arat, founder of Turkey's first women's research centre at Istanbul University, announced: "we are here to defend Turkey's secular structure, to stop those who want to change it step by step."¹⁵ Turkan Saylan, president of the Association in Support of Contemporary Living, warned that the AKP government "is now working on the transformation of Cankaya [the presidential palace] into the palace of a religious order."¹⁶ The headline in the Turkish daily *Radikal* was "Women Power".¹⁷ Nilufer Gole wondered whether 2007 would be remembered as the year of the "feminine coup", marked by an alliance between "secular women and generals".¹⁸

To outside observers, this may seem an unlikely alliance. But it is not the first time that Kemalist women's organisations have joined hands with the military to challenge the rise of "Islamism".¹⁹

In the official discourse of the Turkish state, the emancipation of women was accomplished single-handedly by Mustafa Kemal Ataturk between 1924 and 1934, liberating Turkey at a stroke from the influence of Islamic law. Ataturk's reforms granted Turkish women full equality with men well in advance of other European nations, without the need for a protracted struggle. For later generations of Kemalist women, raised on these precepts as

¹⁰ <http://www.tsk.mil.tr/bashalk/basac/2007/a08.htm> (only Turkish).

¹¹ Sahin Alpay, quoted in Andrew Mango, *The Turks Today*, 2004, p. 70.

¹² Nicole Pope and Hugh Pope, *Turkey Unveiled – A History of Modern Turkey*, 2004, p. 152.

¹³ The Istanbul demonstration drew more than 1 million people. Demonstration in Ankara, Izmir and in other towns in Anatolia also drew many hundred of thousands each.

¹⁴ *Radikal*, 30 April 2007, p. 5.

¹⁵ *Radikal*, 30 April 2007, p. 5.

¹⁶ *Cumhuriyet*, 30 April 2007, p. 5.

¹⁷ *Radikal*, 30 April 2007.

¹⁸ Nilufer Gole, "Sokak ve Cumhuriyet" (Street and Republic), *Radikal*, 1 May 2007, p. 11.

¹⁹ Kemalism refers to a set of ideas based on the thought of Mustafa Kemal Ataturk (1881-1938), the founder of modern Turkey, as well as to the official ideology of Turkey's single-party period.

articles of faith, the imperative has been to defend this legacy against the dangers of a resurgent Islam by any means necessary – even at the expense of Turkish democracy.

This “nationalist feminism” was consciously constructed during the early decades of the Republic. One of its central myths is the existence of a golden age of gender equality in pre-Islamic Turkish Central Asia. The intellectual Ziya Gokalp (1876-1924), a key figure in early Turkish nationalism, wrote:

“Old Turks were both democratic and feminists... Women were not forced to cover up... A man could have only one wife... Women could become a ruler, a commander of a fort, a governor and an ambassador.”²⁰

According to Gokalp it was *foreign* influence that brought this pre-Islamic golden age to an end, until it was finally restored by a nationalist leader.

“Under the influence of Greek and Persian civilization, women have been enslaved and lost their legal status. When the ideal of Turkish culture was born, was it not essential to remember and revitalise the beautiful rules of old Turkish lore?”²¹

This view became enshrined in Turkish history books, under the guidance of the Society for the Study of Turkish History, established by Ataturk himself. Afet Inan, Ataturk’s adopted daughter, wrote *The Emancipation of the Turkish Woman*. It traced Turkish history back to 5000 BC, making the conversion to Islam in the 8th century appear relatively recent. According to Inan, the Kemalist revolution restored Turkey’s true national traditions, liberating women from the constraints of Islamic norms and values. As Nermin Abadan-Unat, for many years head of the Turkish Social Science Association, pointed out, “almost all major progressive measures benefiting Turkish women were granted rather than fought for”²² and had been granted by “a small male revolutionary elite”. It took many more years for a new generation of Turkish women historians to challenge this view of early Republican history.²³

The young Turkish Republic took great pride in promoting a select group of pioneer women through the education system and into public life. The first female doctor (1926), lawyer (1927), judge (1930) and pilot (1932) were held up as symbols of a progressive secularism. Kemalism came to serve as feminism for these proud “daughters of the Republic”, even if its benefits never extended beyond a narrow, urban elite. The state made much of granting women the right to vote in 1934, although Turkey was not a democracy at the time.²⁴

²⁰ Ziya Gokalp, *Turkculugun Esaslari*, 1968, p. 147.

²¹ Ziya Gokalp, *Turkculugun Esaslari*, 1968, p. 147.

²² Nermin Abadan-Unat, “The Legal Status of Turkish Women”, in: Ferhunde Ozbay (ed.), *Women, Family and Social Change in Turkey*, 1990, p. 13.

²³ Zafer Toprak was the first to write about the early 20th century Women’s People Party which was not allowed to register (*Kadinlar Halk Firkasi*, 1988); Serpil Cakir wrote about the Ottoman women’s movement (*Osmanli Kadin Hareketi*, 1996) and women’s associations (1991); Aynur Demirdirek wrote about Ottoman women’s journals (*Osmanli Kadinlarinin Hayat Arayisinin Bir Hikayesi*); Yaprak Zihnioglu reconstructed the life of an early feminist, Nezihe Muhiddin, who had been erased from official history books for political reasons (*Kadinsiz Inkilap*, 2003); in English as *Nezihe Muhiddin – An Ottoman Turkish Women’s Rights Defender*, Master Thesis Bogazici University, 1998. For more on the Ottoman’s women’s movement see www.esiweb.org.

²⁴ As Dutch historian Eric Zürcher wrote, “from the promulgation of the Law on the Maintenance of Order in March 1925, Turkey’s government was an authoritarian one-party regime, and, not to put too fine a point on it, a dictatorship.” (Erik Zürcher, *Turkey – A Modern History*, 2004, p. 184).

Independent women's organisations were disbanded 'voluntarily', on the basis that they were no longer needed.²⁵ Their place was taken by Kemalist women's organisations that, according to Sirin Tekeli, one of Turkey's leading feminists, were

“organised to defend the vested interests based on those rights acquired under the single-party era, rather than to extend them and make them more widespread. The main corpus of their activity comprised ‘communiqués’ published on official days of the republic to praise the ‘Kemalist reforms’.”²⁶

For some Turkish Kemalists, the rise of political Islam has continued to be the most potent threat facing Turkish women. In the late 1980s, organisations like the Association in Support of Contemporary Living (CYDD), which was instrumental in the 2007 demonstrations, were created to defend the achievements of Kemalism against the new prominence of religion in public life. According to Turkan Saylan, president of CYDD, the Islamist threat had never disappeared: after the *madrasa* (Islamic schools) were closed, Islamists had simply gone underground. When multiparty democracy was introduced after the Second World War, they resurfaced and began openly attacking the system.²⁷

This threat appeared acute following election victories by the Islamist Welfare Party in the 1990s. When current prime minister Recep Tayyip Erdogan was elected mayor of Istanbul in 1994 as representative of the Welfare Party, it prompted an immediate backlash from Kemalist circles. Rumours began to circulate that Welfare Party activists were harassing people in public. The daily newspaper *Cumhuriyet* wrote that “gangs in favour of Islamic order have been continuing their attacks against young girls and women.”²⁸ Yael Navaro-Yashin wrote about Istanbul in 1994:

“There was a traffic in signed and anonymous faxes throughout private and public offices of Istanbul at this time, calling upon people to unite in the name of the legacy of secularist and modernist leader Ataturk.”²⁹

As it happened, it was the support of working-class women that carried Erdogan and his party to power; *Cumhuriyet* wrote at the time, “the dynamo of the Welfare Party is its women.” But this was of little comfort to Kemalist women. As one liberal feminist, Pinar Ilkcaracan, put it:

“The secular/Kemalist feminists... perceive the women activists in the Islamic movement as their enemies or reduce them to ignorant beings.”³⁰

In early 1998, the Welfare Party was shut down and its leaders temporarily exiled from politics, following a decision by the Constitutional Court and pressure from the military-controlled National Security Council. The headscarf ban at universities was tightened. In 1999 Merve Kavakci, who had studied computer engineering in the US, was elected to parliament on the ticket of the Virtue Party, the Islamist successor to the Welfare Party.

²⁵ This was also an effort, so Zurcher, to suppress “those independent social and cultural organisations that had survived.” (Erik Zurcher, *Turkey – A Modern History*, 2004, p. 187).

²⁶ Sirin Tekeli, *The rise and change of the new women's movement*, 1986, p. 193.

²⁷ Conversation with Turkan Saylan in Marvine Howe, *Turkey – A Nation divided over Islam's Revival*, p. 9.

²⁸ Yael Navaro-Yashin, *Faces of the State*, p. 29.

²⁹ Yael Navaro-Yashin, *Faces of the State*, p. 27.

³⁰ Pinar Ilkcaracan, *A Brief Overview of Women's Movement(s) in Turkey*, Women for Women Human Rights, September 1997, p. 8.

When she attended parliament with her head covered, the outcry was tremendous: “terrorist”, “agent”, “provocateur”, “liar” and “bad mother” were some of the accusations against her. As one commentator in *Cumhuriyet* wrote:

“A political party is trying to bring a religion, a sharia, which does not belong to us, by throwing a live bomb to our Grand National Assembly. This is a crime against the state.”³¹

Similar arguments are being employed today against the possibility of a Turkish president whose wife wears the headscarf.

Their fear of political Islam makes Kemalist women distinctly ambivalent towards multi-party democracy. The day after the Caglayan demonstration, Zeyno Baran, a Turkish analyst at the conservative Hudson Institute in Washington D.C., wrote that “it is the women who have the most to lose from Islamism; it is their freedom that would be curtailed”.³² Justifying the military’s threat of intervention, she noted:

“Turkey does not exist in a vacuum; Islamism is on the rise everywhere... If all Turkey’s leaders come from the same Islamist background, they will – despite the progress they have made towards secularism – inevitably get pulled back to their roots.”³³

According to Baran and other Kemalist women, little has changed in the century-old confrontation between secularists and Islamists. Backwards looking and afraid of the majority of their compatriots, the “daughters of the republic” continue to flirt with military intervention in their defence of Ataturk’s legacy.

III. WOMEN AND DEMOCRACY

A. The rise of liberal feminism

The official story of women’s liberation in Turkey – that equality was granted at a stroke of the pen by Ataturk, “for which Turkish women should remain eternally grateful”³⁴ – proved remarkably tenacious, obscuring a reality that was in fact very different. A prominent Turkish scholar, Meltem Muftuler-Bac, noted in 1999 that

“the seemingly bright picture – Turkey as the most modern, democratic, secular Muslim state that also secures women’s rights – is misleading in many ways. In fact, I propose that this perception is more harmful than outright oppression because it shakes the ground for women’s rights movements by suggesting that they are unnecessary.”³⁵

³¹ Cahit Tanyol, *Cumhuriyet*, 15 May 1999, quoted in: *Women politicians*, p. 101. In fact, Kavakci never took her oath of office and never returned to parliament.

³² Zeyno Baran, *Don’t Misread Turkey’s Generals*, presentation, 30 April 2007. Baran had earlier written in *Newsweek* that a coup against the elected government was likely and that it would be legitimate (December 2006).

³³ Zeyno Baran, *Don’t Misread Turkey’s Generals*, presentation, 30 April 2007.

³⁴ The ironic tone is that of Pinar Ilkcaracan, founder of Women for Women’s Human Rights, in: *A Brief Overview of Women’s Movement(s) in Turkey*, Women for Women’s Human Rights Reports Nr. 2, September 1997, p. 6.

³⁵ Meltem Mufutler-Bac, “Turkish Women’s Predicament”, in: *Women Studies International Forum*, Vol. 22, Nr. 3, July 1999, p. 313.

It took time for Turkish women's organisations to break free of this constraint. They did so in several stages.

The first phase was empirical investigation into the reality of Turkish women by a new generation of sociologists in the 1960s and 1970s. For example, the sociologist Deniz Kandiyoti described the changes in family life underway in a village near Ankara in the early 1970s. A growing number of young men were leaving the village for education and employment, creating a new social mobility. For young women, however, life offered no such choices.

“After her brief spell of sheltered maidenhood, a village bride takes her place in her new household as a subordinate to all males and older females... As things stand, one can confidently state that sex roles and especially conjugal roles are least likely to change.”³⁶

When the sociologist Yakin Erturk examined villages around Mardin in South East Anatolia in 1976, she found a rigidly hierarchical society, where decision making was the prerogative of men. The tradition of bride price reinforced the status of women as the property first of their fathers, and then their husbands. Even the right to education, enshrined in national law, meant little to rural women.

“Eastern regions remain in a state of underdevelopment... Village girls in general have almost no access to either technical training or education of any substantial significance. Although elementary education is compulsory for both sexes, availability of education in the region is a relatively new phenomenon. In Yoncali and Senyurt, schools were opened for the first time in 1958 and 1962 respectively.”³⁷

Research of this kind began to expose the reality that the reforms of the 1920s had barely penetrated Turkish society beyond a small, urban elite. In 1975, more than half of Turkish women were illiterate. Most were married before the age of 17. Although women served as unpaid labour in the agricultural sector, they made up less than 10 percent of the urban labour force.³⁸

Faced with the harsh realities of life for most women, many Turkish academics interpreted the problem as a clash between a progressive legal system and a patriarchal society. The problem was defined as rural backwardness and the persistence of Islamic culture and values. As Turkish feminists put it at the time, Turkish women had been *emancipated*, but not yet *liberated*.

It was only in the 1980s that Turkish feminists began to ask more radical questions. Sirin Tekeli, an academic who had resigned in protest against the purges and political controls imposed on Turkish universities after the 1980 coup, became the voice of a new wave of liberal feminists who, as she put it, had “finally decided to look at their own condition more closely.”³⁹ Tekeli's writing drew attention to the paradox between the stereotypes of

³⁶ Deniz Kandiyoti, “Social Change and Family Structure in a Turkish Village”, in: J. Peristany (ed.), *Kinship and Modernisation in Mediterranean Society*, 1976, p. 69.

³⁷ Yakin Erturk, “The Impact of National Integration on Rural Households in Southeastern Turkey”, *Journal of Human Sciences*, Middle East Technical University, 1987/1.

³⁸ Sirin Tekeli, “The Rise and Change of the New Women's Movement”, in: Drude Dahlerup, *The New Women's Movement*, 1986.

³⁹ Sirin Tekeli, “The Rise and Change of the New Women's Movement”, in: Drude Dahlerup, *The New Women's Movement*, 1986, p. 179.

women's liberation in Turkey, and the reality of women's absence from the political arena. Only two women served as government ministers until 1980.⁴⁰ There was no female governor of a province until 1991. Tekeli and her colleagues found that the problem was not just with the backwardness of rural society, but with the law itself. Legal emancipation proved to be very limited -- a reality that had long been hidden by official ideology.

“Our mothers’ generation – both because they got some important rights and were given new opportunities, and because they were forced to do so by repression – identified with Kemalism rather than feminism. The patriarchal nature of the Civil Code, which recognised the husband as the head of the family, was never an issue for them.”⁴¹

Turning their attention to the family as the source of patriarchal values, liberal feminists found that patriarchal values were inscribed into the law at the most basic level.⁴² If husbands and wives were supposed to be equal before the law, why did married women require the permission of their husbands to work? Why was extramarital sex by women treated differently in criminal law than when committed by men?

It was the UN Convention on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW), which entered into force in 1979 and was ratified by Turkey in 1985, that most clearly brought the deficiencies in Turkish law into public view. The Convention requires signatory states to reflect the equality of the sexes throughout their legislation, and to prohibit all forms of discrimination. Discovering that much of its Civil Code was in violation of these principles, Turkey was compelled to issue embarrassing reservations to the provisions of the Convention. It was unable to grant men and women equal rights and responsibilities in marriage, divorce, property ownership and employment.⁴³

In political terms, CEDAW accomplished a radical shift of perspective. The yardstick for measuring Turkey's law was no longer the Ottoman past or the Sharia, but contemporary international standards. By highlighting the shortcomings of the 1926 Civil Code, Turkey's reservations to CEDAW set a clear reform agenda for the Turkish women's movement – although it would take another 17 years for their efforts to bear fruit.

Campaigns launched by women's rights activists in the 1980s to reform the Civil Code came to nothing in the face of indifference from the political establishment. It was not until the 1995 World Conference on Women in Beijing that Turkey committed to withdrawing its reservations to CEDAW. It did so in September 1999, but without having amended its Civil Code.⁴⁴ From this point on, the EU became an additional influence on the process, with the regular pre-accession progress reports noting the need to bring the Civil Code in line with CEDAW's requirements.⁴⁵

Women's organisations continued to advocate on the issue through the 1990s, using increasingly sophisticated campaigning techniques. A special mailing list (*Kadin Kurultayı*)

⁴⁰ In 1971 Turkan Akyol was minister of health and in 1975 Nermin Neftci was minister of culture. Sirin Tekeli, “Europe, European Feminism and Women in Turkey”, *Women's Studies International Forum*, Vol 15, Nr 1., 1992, p.141.

⁴¹ Sirin Tekeli, 1995, p.12.

⁴² Sirin Tekeli, 1995, p.14.

⁴³ The reservations are to Articles 15 and 16 of CEDAW.

⁴⁴ International Helsinki Federation for Human Rights (IHF): http://www.ihf-hr.org/viewbinary/viewdocument.php?download=1&doc_id=2073.

⁴⁵ http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/archives/pdf/key_documents/2000/tu_en.pdf, page 18/19.

for activists was set up, and 126 women's NGOs from all over Turkey joined forces for a national campaign.⁴⁶ Women's groups lobbied intensively in parliament. Finally Turkey's new Civil Code was adopted on 22 November 2001.

It was a radical change to the legal foundations of gender relations and the family. Spouses became equal partners with the same decision-making powers and rights over the children and property acquired during marriage. The new law removes the concept of "illegitimate children" and grants custody of children born out of wedlock to their mother. In the words of justice minister Hikmet Sami Turk (DSP),

"One of the most important particularities of this draft is that in every field equality is stressed. In the union of a marriage, there is, according to the draft, no more family leader. Spouses have the same rights and duties and administer the same responsibilities. Both are responsible for the education of the children."

With these reforms, Turkey had taken an important step towards joining the post-patriarchal world. It was also an important success for the Turkish women's movement. Having started as small groups of urban women meeting in apartments in Istanbul in the early 1980s, the Turkish women's movement had become a serious factor in national politics.

B. Women and political Islam

There are two demographic trends that have had a profound impact on the lives of Turkish women: urbanisation and declining population growth. In 1945, only a quarter of Turks lived in cities; by 2000, the proportion was 65 percent. More Turkish women found themselves living in cities, with greater access to education and other modernising influences. Female literacy leapt from 13 percent in 1945 to 81 percent in 2000. Moreover, with fewer children to look after as the number of children born per mother decreased, they began to take an increasing interest in the world outside their homes.

Table 1: Population, urbanization, female literacy in Turkey, 1935-2000⁴⁷

Year	Population (m)	Urbanisation	Female literacy
1945	18.8	25 %	13%
1960	27.8	32 %	25 %
1980	44.7	44 %	55 %
2000	67.8	65 %	81 %

These demographic changes introduced new social strata into Turkish society. Turkey's urban population more than doubled in size between 1985 and 2000, resulting in an increase of 24.4 million people in absolute terms. New and rapidly growing suburbs emerged on the outskirts of Istanbul, Ankara and other large cities. They were filled with people who had arrived from their villages with few skills, bringing with them a distinctly conservative and religious outlook. But they also aspired to education, and enjoyed greater opportunities for

⁴⁶ ESI interviews with activist and lawyer Hulya Gulbahar, Founder and Coordinator of Women for Women's Human Rights (WWHR) Psychotherapist Pinar Illkaracan, Liz Amado and Karin Ronge, also from WWHR, Selen Lermioglu Yilmaz from KADER and ARI Movement.

⁴⁷ Figures taken from Turkiye Istatistik Kurumu, <http://www.tuik.gov.tr/Start.do>.

social mobility than those who remained in the villages. It was this new urban class that created the core constituency for the rise of political Islam, and the electoral success of the Islamist Welfare Party. Women played a key part in this major shift in Turkish politics.

The Istanbul suburb of Umraniye is one of the fastest growing urban areas in the country. Jenny B. White, an American anthropologist who conducted research there throughout the 1990s, portrays the ambivalence of women who were simultaneously resentful of and resigned to the many constraints they faced. One of many conversations she related turned on the subject of women's freedom of movement.

“One woman, her face shadowed by her headscarf and indistinct in the diffuse light, commented: “It’s hard to sit alone at home all the time.” Another added wistfully, “If only I could travel somewhere.” The women immediately muted their complaints by adding firmly that they knew it was right for women to stay at home. They agreed among themselves that unprotected women should be limited in their movements. “One never knows what can happen”. They discussed what the Quran said on the subject, although one woman pointed out that, when it came to the severity of the restrictions, it was men’s power that determined this, not the Quran.”⁴⁸

Several women remarked that they would like to work, but their husbands did not allow it. As the women talked among themselves, the dissatisfaction rose.

“‘Men make our lives hard.’ ‘I wish we had more education.’ ‘I wish I could work. Earn some money. It’s hard when you have to rely on your husband every day to leave money for you. And sometimes he forgets; then what do you do?’”⁴⁹

In one of the strangest paradoxes of Turkish politics, it was the Islamist Party that was instrumental in opening up new opportunities for women in areas such as Umraniye. In the mid-1990s, the Welfare Party developed a very active women’s wing. The idea of mobilising women within the party organisation was closely associated with current prime minister Erdogan, who was at the time head of the Welfare Party in Istanbul.⁵⁰

“No other party in Turkey could boast of a similar membership of women. Women of the Welfare Party registered close to a million members in about 6 years... The women’s organisations were perhaps the most dynamic unit of the party, visible in all its rallies, meetings and activities.”⁵¹

In Umraniye, nearly half of the 50,000 registered party members were women.⁵² Political activism on behalf of the Welfare Party offered women new opportunities – the chance to be trained, work outside the home and exercise a voice on public affairs. In 1999, Yesim Arat talked to 25 women volunteers for the Welfare Party. She was “taken aback by the unmitigated fulfilment these political activists derived from their political work. Without exception, all women interviewed recalled their political activism with pleasure.”⁵³ One activist told Arat: “we all proved something; we gained status.”

⁴⁸ White, p. 216.

⁴⁹ White, p. 218.

⁵⁰ Yesim Arat, *Political Islam in Turkey and Women’s Organisations*, 1999, p. 14.

⁵¹ Yesim Arat, *Political Islam in Turkey and Women’s Organisations*, 1999, p. 8.

⁵² White, p. 19.

⁵³ Yesim Arat, *Political Islam in Turkey and Women’s Organisations*, 1999, p. 38.

Yet the political platform of the Welfare Party continued to emphasise that a woman's place was with her home and family.⁵⁴ When the party first made it into the national parliament in 1991, it had not a single woman among its 62 MPs.⁵⁵ By 1995, it was the largest party in the parliament with 158 deputies, but still with no women represented.⁵⁶ Its discourse on women continued to be highly conservative. In 1997, there was a debate among senior party leaders as to whether it was proper to shake hands with a woman.⁵⁷ Many of its leaders held to the view that women's issues were best solved by a return to the *asri saadet*, or age of felicity – namely, by the rules and mores from the time of the Prophet and his immediate successors. Jenny B. White comments on the differences in outlook between men and women Welfare activists.

“Women were interested in the means by which the Islamist movement could allow them to challenge the status quo; men envisioned an ideal in which women were wives, mothers and homemakers.”⁵⁸

Attitudes towards the *tessetur*, or Islamic clothing (headscarf and overcoat), perfectly illustrated this tension. Islamist men saw the headscarf as necessary to protect women and the family honour, by restraining *fitne* and *fesad* (the chaos of uncontrolled female sexuality).⁵⁹ For religious women with ambitions, however, the headscarf came to symbolise mobility and independence.

A lively debate also sprung up among religious women in the late 1980s, beginning with articles in the daily *Zaman* where religious women defended an increasingly bold agenda for change. One woman wrote in 1987:

“Why do Muslim men fear women who know and learn? Because it's easy to have power over women who are solely busy with their husbands and are isolated from the outer world and to make them adore oneself. When women are able to receive education and realize themselves, and view their environment with a critical eye, they make men fear.”⁶⁰

From the mid-90s onwards, religious women formed associations to pursue women's interests, including the Baskent Women's Platform⁶¹, the Rainbow Women's Platform⁶² and the Organisation for Women's Rights Against Discrimination (AKDER).⁶³ Selime Sancar from Rainbow explained her position:

“We are a synthesis; secularists have to know their grandmothers wore the *hijab*, and Islamists must remember that part of Turkey is in Europe and the country has been westernized ever since the sultans brought Europeans here.”⁶⁴

⁵⁴ Jenny B. White, *Islamist Mobilisation in Turkey – A study in Vernacular Politics*, 2002, p. 212.

⁵⁵ http://www.belgenet.net/vekiller.php?parti_id=38&yil_id=11.

⁵⁶ http://www.belgenet.net/ayrinti.php?yil_id=12.

⁵⁷ <http://webarsiv.hurriyet.com.tr/1997/11/03/14756.asp>.

⁵⁸ White, p. 215.

⁵⁹ Aynur Ilyasoglu, p. 258.

⁶⁰ Yildiz Kavuncu in *Zaman* newspaper, 29 September 1987. The quote is from Nilufer Gole's *The Forbidden Modern*, 1992.

⁶¹ <http://www.baskentkadin.org>.

⁶² <http://www.hazargrubu.org/gikap.htm>.

⁶³ <http://www.ak-der.org>.

⁶⁴ Howe, p. 113.

Liberal feminists noted the paradox of Islamic women's activism. Sirin Tekeli wrote in 1992:

“The most unexpected impact of the feminist movement was on fundamentalist Islamic women. While they opposed feminism mainly because feminist ideas were inspired by the materialist values of the Western world, many of them were in fact acting in a feminist spirit when they fought to have access to universities and thereby to gain a place in society as educated professional women without having to lose their identity, symbolised by the veil.”⁶⁵

Religious feminists gained the confidence to challenge mainstream Islamist thinking on its merits. Hidayet Tuksal is a theologian at Ankara University Theology Department, who wears the headscarf. She is also a founder of the Baskent Women's Platform. In her view, “religion has been interpreted differently by different people throughout history, leading to male-dominated interpretations.” The Baskent Platform set out to challenge the religious basis of discrimination against women.⁶⁶ It gave voice to new attitudes among religious women and young people. According to Tuksal, “Twenty years ago, conservatives were against women working. Even going to university was frowned upon.” A combination of economic necessity and the desire for social mobility undermined these traditional values. “Work is no longer an issue. Up to 90 percent of the young men in our circles now want to marry a working woman.”⁶⁷

The year 2001 saw the Virtue Party (successor to the Islamist Welfare Party) split apart, to create two new parties. One of them, the Felicity Party, continued to present a strongly traditional view of women. In the view of the Felicity Party, stated clearly in its official party programme, the biggest threat to Turkish society comes from abroad.

“Our families have been destroyed at unprecedented speed in recent years... Precautions need to be taken to protect our nation and social structure from the illness of the nuclear family which foreign forces try to inject into us via the media and movies.”⁶⁸

The other new party, the AKP, offered a strikingly different platform. From the outset, it defined its difference from the traditionalist Islamists by reference to two issues above all: European integration and the position of women in Turkish society. The AKP party programme set out a very different agenda, committing the party to the implementation of all of the CEDAW requirements. Its promises include encouraging women to participate in public life and be active in politics; repealing discriminatory provisions in laws; working with women's NGOs; and “improving social welfare and work conditions in light of the needs of working women”.⁶⁹

When the new Civil Code was brought before parliament in 2001, the Felicity Party opposed it strongly. In a speech before the parliamentary assembly, one of its deputies stated:

⁶⁵ Sirin Tekeli, “Europe, European Feminism and Women in Turkey”, in: *Women Studies Int. Forum*, Vol. 15, No. 1, 1992, p. 142.

⁶⁶ Fadime Ozkan's interview with Hidayet Tuksal titled “Diyaneet iyi niyetli ama gayretli degil” (The Diyanet is well-intended but not diligent), *Yeni Safak daily*, 6 December 2005, <http://www.yenisafak.com.tr/arsiv/2005/ARALIK/06/roportaj.html> and *Yeni Safak* 9.5.2006.

⁶⁷ ESI interview with Hidayet Tuksal and Safiye Ozdemir of the Baskent Platform, July 2006.

⁶⁸ Felicity Party Programme: <http://www.sp.org.tr/sayfa.asp?id=40>.

⁶⁹ AKP Party Programme: <http://www.akparti.org.tr/program.pdf>.

“Every union absolutely needs a head. Where there is no head, there is anarchy. This reform will not strengthen the family, it will weaken it. The husband is the head of the union.”⁷⁰

The newly created AKP took a different position. AKP deputy Mehmet Ali Sahin spoke in favour of the new Civil Code. His main objection was on an issue that the women’s associations had raised concerning the lack of retrospective application of rules on the equal division of assets after divorce. Sahin proposed that if couples married before 2002 do not explicitly object, the newly introduced property regime should also apply to them.⁷¹ Women’s activists told ESI that they were surprised by this support at the time.⁷²

The AKP clearly set out to distance itself from the traditional Islamists. It had 71 founding members in 2001, of whom 12 were women (half with headscarves, and half without). Its official party programme avoided direct reference to Islam, proclaiming adherence to Turkey’s secular traditions defined as “the state’s impartiality toward every form of religious belief and philosophical conviction.”⁷³

Of course, it would take more than fine words to convince the sceptics. Many secularists in Turkey remain profoundly sceptical about the AKP and its intentions. How can a party with its electoral base in the conservative heartland of Central Anatolia or Istanbul suburbs like Umraniye be truly committed to the cause of gender equality? What was to come next, however, was some of the most radical changes to the legal status of women in the history of modern Turkey.

C. Sex, Crime and Turkey’s New Politics

The Turkish Penal Code, in force from 1926 until 2004, was the most striking example of the divergence between rhetoric and reality in the Republic of Turkey.⁷⁴ Like many of the laws adopted at the time of Ataturk, it was based on a Western European model – in this case, the Italian Penal Code of 1889. This was then adapted to reflect Turkish values and traditions.⁷⁵

In its treatment of sexual crimes, the 1926 Penal Code reflected the belief that women’s bodies were the property of men, and that sexual crimes against women were in fact crimes against the honour of the family. It was full of traditional concepts adapted from Arabic: *irz* (honor or purity), *haya* (shame), *ar* (things to be ashamed of). It treated women’s sexuality as a threat that needed to be controlled by society.

“The term used for rape is *irza gecmek* (penetrating one’s honour) instead of the common word used for rape in Turkish, *tecavuz* (violation, attack). The use of the word *irza*

⁷⁰ <http://www.belgenet.com/yasa/medenikanun/gorusme-5.html>, during the parliamentary session on 24 October 2001 dedicated to the Civil Code.

⁷¹ See for the text of the opposition motion:

⁷² http://www.ucansupurge.org/index.php?option=com_content&task=view&id=2884&Itemid=71.

⁷³ ESI interview with Hulya Gulbahar, April 2006. Women’s activists were disappointed when after 2002 the government in which Sahin was deputy prime minister did not use its majority to change these provisions.

⁷⁴ When visiting the tomb of Ataturk in Ankara before the 2002 elections, Erdogan wrote in the visitor’s book: “what you have entrusted [to us] is in safe hands.” Jenny B. White, *Islamist Mobilisation in Turkey*, 2002, p. 274.

⁷⁵ Pinar Ilkcaracan, *Re/Constructing Sexuality: Re/Forming the Penal Code in Turkey*, p. 3.

⁷⁶ Adem Sozuer, “Reform of the Turkish Criminal Law”, *Hukuki Perspektifler Dergisi*, p. 210.

gecmek for rape implies that rape is viewed in the code primarily as a violation of honour, and not as a crime committed against an individual's bodily integrity."⁷⁶

Treating rape as a question of honour carried a number of consequences. First, it decriminalised marital rape: sexual acts within the context of marriage – even if forced – could not be considered a violation of a woman's honour. Second, it exempted a rapist from punishment if he offered to marry his victim – thereby restoring her honour. Even in the case of a woman raped by many men, an offer of marriage from one of them was considered sufficient for charges against all of them to be dropped.

The Penal Code was also extremely lenient to “honour crimes” – that is, crimes committed for the purpose of restoring a family's honour. One provision granted a reduction of seven-eighths to the perpetrators of honour crimes where the victims had been caught in the act of adultery or “illegitimate sexual relations” (including, for women, sex before marriage), or if there was clear evidence that the victim had just completed such an act. The Code also valued single women less than married women. Abducting a single woman could bring three years imprisonment, while abducting a married woman carried a minimum of seven years – suggesting that the real ‘victim’ in the latter case was the husband.⁷⁷

The persistence of these norms past the end of the 20th century was no mere legal anachronism, but reflected values that were embedded in Turkish society, including among its judges and prosecutors. At the same time, as the 20th century came to an end, these values began to be increasingly contested, as demonstrated most dramatically by the public reactions to a number of highly controversial court decisions. In 1987, a judge in the Central Anatolian province of Corum refused to grant divorce to a pregnant woman who had been abused by her husband, citing a Turkish proverb: “Women should never be free of a child in the womb and a whip on the back!”⁷⁸ The decision triggered the first public demonstration since the 1980 coup: more than a thousand women took to the streets in the Istanbul district of Kadikoy.

In another court in 1996, a young man who murdered his cousin, Sevda Gok, in the province of Sanliurfa was given a light sentence, following arguments from the prosecution that “the incident was caused by the socio-economic structure of Sanliurfa.”⁷⁹ The 16-year old girl had been murdered as a result of gossip in the community that she had acted “shamefully”. The trial brought the tolerance of the judiciary for these “honour killings” to the top of the national agenda. However, the outcry did not prevent other such judgements. As late as June 2003, a court in the southeast Anatolian province of Mardin acquitted 27 perpetrators, including military officers, accused of raping a young girl. The court found that there was insufficient evidence as to whether the 13-year-old had consented to the acts.⁸⁰

Experiences such as these motivated Turkish women's organisations to mobilise in pursuit of reform. It was the process of European integration that provided them with the political opportunity to make real progress. Reform of the Penal Code was made a condition for the start of EU membership negotiations.

⁷⁶ Pinar Ilkcaracan, *Re/Constructing Sexuality: Re/Forming the Penal Code in Turkey*, p. 4.

⁷⁷ Publications, literature or music which “served to provoke or abuse feelings of sexual desire” were also considered criminal. On this basis numerous novels were banned before 2004.

⁷⁸ Cigdem Esin, *Feminism, Women's Movements and Women's Organisations in Turkey*, 2000.

⁷⁹ Vildan Yirmibesoglu, *Topraga Dusen Sevdalar - Tore ve Namus Gerekesiyle islenen cinayetler* (Love Fallen into the earth – Murders committed with the reasoning of customs and honour), 2007, p. 56.

⁸⁰ See Pinar Ilkcaracan, *Re/Constructing Sexuality: Re/Forming the Penal Code in Turkey*, p. 14.

The association Women for Women's Human Rights (WWHR) responded by forming a working group in early 2002 representing academics, NGOs and bar associations to prepare recommendations for the new Penal Code: "to each article pertaining to us we formulated a word-by-word amendment, including a justification to explain our point of view."⁸¹ The association began the process of raising awareness on the issues, through publications, media campaigns and networking across civil society.

Yet to many of these activists, the campaign appeared to grind to halt before it got started, with the landslide victory of the AKP in the elections of November 2002. Many women's organisations saw the AKP, as successor of the Islamist Welfare Party, as fundamentally opposed to their agenda.

"We called an extraordinary meeting after the elections. Some people wanted to drop the whole thing. But after initial differences, the group gained new energy... It might be several decades until the Penal Code was revised again. We thought: 'Let's do it so we can tell our daughters that we at least tried'."⁸²

As it happened, the AKP government took up the matter exactly where its predecessors had left off – with a draft prepared for the previous government by an expert group of academics. Senior academics had exercised effective control over the legislative drafting process for many years, irrespective of who was in power. Chief among them was Sulhi Donmezer, a highly respected figure in the legal establishment known as the 'professor of professors'. He had been involved in most criminal law reform initiatives since the 1950s, including the preparation of new criminal procedures after the 1980 coup. It was Donmezer who had been put in charge again in the late 1990s with preparing a new draft Penal Code.

The 1996 CEDAW report on Turkey had concluded that 29 articles in the Penal Code did not conform to the requirements of the Convention.⁸³ Remarkably, the draft prepared by Donmezer for the government in power from 1999 to 2002 had left all of these provisions intact, except for cosmetic changes.⁸⁴ And when the incoming AKP justice minister Cemil Cicek was photographed kissing the hand of Donmezer in 2003, a columnist in *Yeni Safak*, a daily known to be close to AKP, commented sarcastically:

"This is another one of those scenes that makes Turkey bizarre. (Donmezer) is now positioned, an irony of history, as the head architect of the EU harmonisation efforts. You decide whether we should laugh or cry..."⁸⁵

It was the Donmezer draft that the AKP justice minister first submitted to the 24-member Parliamentary Justice Commission in April/May 2003.

For the WWHR and the women's working group this was the moment to launch a broad-based public campaign by creating a broader coalition of over 30 NGOs: the Platform for the Turkish Penal Code. WWHR circulated a booklet with concrete recommendations to the new set of parliamentarians, and called a meeting with the head of the parliamentary Justice

⁸¹ Liz Ercevik Amado, *The Campaign for the Reform of the Turkish Penal Code from a Gender Perspective: Women's Groups in Turkey unite for their demands*.

⁸² ESI interview with Pinar Ilkaracan, Spring 2006.

⁸³ CEDAW, Second and Third periodic reports of States Parties – Turkey, 6 September 1996, p. 17.

⁸⁴ Adem Sozuer, "Reform of the Turkish Criminal Law", *Hukuki Perspektifler Dergisi*, p. 212.

⁸⁵ Kursat Bumin *Kadinlari Unutarak AB'ye girmek mumkun mu?* (Is it possible to enter the EU, forgetting the women?), *Yeni Safak*, 16 July 2003.

Committee, Koksall Toptan (AKP).⁸⁶ Toptan listened in silence to the arguments made by the members of the Platform, leaving some of them despondent.⁸⁷ Nonetheless, by June 2003, Toptan announced that the women's objections would be sent to a subcommittee for consideration. He announced his own agreement with the women's call for the criminalisation of marital rape.⁸⁸ Toptan also noted the importance of the EU integration process as a motivation:

“Turkey is in the process of EU membership. In this framework important laws and harmonisation packages have been passed. There have been 65 legislative changes. Now this Penal Code draft seriously conflicts with the new harmonisation laws passed. No one should have any doubt that we will bring it to the highest level.”⁸⁹

Over the summer of 2003, it became clear that, for the first time, a real public debate on gender equality was underway. Columnists in *Yeni Safak* reminded the government of its commitment to work with NGOs. On 23 July, columnist Ali Bayramoglu encouraged the government to meet with the women's groups and take their concerns seriously.⁹⁰ The next day the columnist published a letter from an academic at Istanbul University, arguing that consultations on the new draft had been too brief, and that feedback had not been taken into consideration.⁹¹ Ali Bayramoglu concluded:

“The important thing is how the Ministry's interaction and participation mechanism works regarding an issue that involves the entire society. This is more important than the Penal Code draft itself.”⁹²

Justice minister Cemil Cicek telephoned Ali Bayramoglu after the column to emphasise that the government remained open to discussion on the issue. The minister reiterated:

“We are not uncomfortable or feeling insecure due to the criticisms of the Penal Code draft. We would like all kinds of opinions to be related to the commission. The group, under the leadership of Koksall Toptan, will try to do what is necessary as well as possible.”⁹³

The government was well aware of the extent of scepticism among Turkish women's organisations about its intentions. One of its MPs, Hakki Koylu, explained to ESI:

“When one says AKP, many think of a party coloured by religion. Because AKP was born out of such a party, the MPs are assumed to be all like that, not the kind that would defend women's rights. Whereas those that split from their former party split for a reason – because they did not agree”.⁹⁴

⁸⁶ WWHR New Ways, *Gender Discrimination in the Turkish Penal Code Draft Law*, 2003.

⁸⁷ Pinar Ilkcaracan, *Re/Constructing Sexuality: Re/Forming the Penal Code in Turkey*, p. 12.

⁸⁸ Koksall Toptan, NTV (news TV channel), 21 October 2003. See also: Pinar Ilkcaracan, *Re/Constructing Sexuality: Re/Forming the Penal Code in Turkey*, p. 13.

⁸⁹ Koksall Toptan, NTV, 21 October 2003.

⁹⁰ Ali Bayramoglu, “Hukuk, Bakan ve Sivil Toplum” (Law, Minister and Civil Society), *Yeni Safak*, 23 July 2003.

⁹¹ Ali Bayramoglu, “Ogretim Uyesinden Adalet Bakanına Mektup” (Letter from University Faculty to the Minister of Justice), *Yeni Safak*, 25 July 2003.

⁹² Ali Bayramoglu, “Ogretim Uyesinden Adalet Bakanına Mektup” (Letter from University Faculty to the Minister of Justice), *Yeni Safak*, 25 July 2003.

⁹³ Ali Bayramoglu, “Cozum Bekleyen Sorunlar” (Problems Waiting to be Solved), *Yeni Safak*, 30 July 2003.

⁹⁴ ESI interview with Hakki Koylu, AKP Kastamonu MP, April 2007.

By the time the subcommittee on penal code reform started its work, at the end of October 2003, the women's organizations had succeeded in reshaping the debate. As Koksal Toptan acknowledged on national television:

“the women's associations demonstrated exemplary work in terms of how public opinion can be formed. They participated by coming to the commission or sent reports. And they successfully steered public opinion. We have all the reports the women's organizations have sent to the subcommittee members. When we get to the articles they are objecting to, the reports will certainly be paid attention to. We are really going to listen to every segment of society and especially the women for this law”.⁹⁵

The subcommittee extended its deliberations for nine months, until June 2004. Its members included three AKP MPs, two from the Republican People's Party (CHP) and three academics. The academics were known as critics of the Donmezer draft and suggested that it be rewritten from first principles.⁹⁶ The atmosphere created by the EU integration process played an important role in helping the subcommittee members reach agreement that a fundamental revision was necessary. The press were also given a daily account of the discussions – a very unusual degree of transparency in Turkey.

“During the subcommittee debates, 6 or 7 correspondents would wait at the door. Every day when we got out of the meeting, I would explain what we had done on that day. They would cover it in the papers. And if there were complaints from people, they would also get covered and we would read them. In a way this was a means of interaction with the interested social partners.”⁹⁷

AKP member of the subcommittee Bekir Bozdog explains how this motivated the subcommittee.

“We on the subcommittee felt that society was behind us as we were working. Women's organisations, the media, they were all positively following, and this made a difference.”⁹⁸

From their offices near Istanbul's Taksim Square, the small WWHR team coordinated an extremely effective campaign. In Ankara another NGO, the Flying Broom, was doing a similar job. Each time there was a breakthrough, they would immediately congratulate the subcommittee members. They also kept EU embassies informed about the debate. Whenever more pressure was needed, they would send faxes and emails or visit the parliament.

“We had months of faxes, press statements and delegations travelling to Ankara, taking members of parliament out to dinner, writing letters of support to the deputies. We were following the inside story through our friends in the national assembly. This allowed us to respond, positively or negatively, as each article was discussed.”⁹⁹

Gaye Erbatur, a CHP parliamentarian, was a key ally of the women's organizations throughout the whole process. Although she was not a member of the subcommittee, she devoted almost all of her time to influencing the process.

⁹⁵ NTV, “Yeni TCK Tasarısı” (New Penal Code Draft), 21 October 2003.

⁹⁶ ESI interviews with Adem Sozuer, academic and member of the Penal Code Subcommittee, April 2007.

⁹⁷ ESI interview with Hakki Koylu, April 2007.

⁹⁸ ESI interview with Bekir Bozdog, AKP Yozgat MP, April 2007.

⁹⁹ ESI interview with Liz Amado, WWHR, Spring 2006.

“I went to the sub-committee meetings every day to figure out what was being discussed. I used the intermissions to discuss issues like virginity tests or rapists marrying their victims with committee members. I was giving them concrete examples, to make them understand how women feel. The debates were very heated.”¹⁰⁰

The public debate on the reform was particularly heated in autumn 2003. In October Dogan Soyaslan, an academic adviser to the Justice Ministry who joined the meetings from time to time, defended an article in the earlier Donmezer draft that allowed rapists to go unpunished if they married their victims. Soyaslan asserted that, in Turkish society, no one else would agree to marry a woman who is not a virgin, and that for the victim to marry her rapist protects her from honour killing.¹⁰¹ He pointed out,

“There are many forced marriages in Anatolia anyway. Yet these marriages continue. They may marry reluctantly after a rape, but time is a great healer. They will forget. The marriage won’t break.”¹⁰²

Soyaslan’s proposal triggered an uproar in the press, only made worse when, during a televised debate, he confirmed that he could not imagine this paragraph to apply to his own daughter, saying “No, but I’m different, I’m a professor.”¹⁰³ The debate provoked by his statements continued for many weeks, as the women’s Platform used it to highlight the unacceptable philosophy behind the old penal code.

Though it created a lot of noise in the press, Soyaslan’s intervention did not impress the subcommittee. “The mandate of the law”, chairman Hakki Koylu (AKP) clarified, “is not to alleviate the negative consequences of unacceptable social practices. It is to change them and prevent them with disincentives”.¹⁰⁴ The point was also emphasized by Bekir Bozdog (AKP), who said the Penal Code meant to change social customs, not adapt to them:

“When you recall cases you have come across as practitioners, it is clear that the former penal code was one that protected many wrongs. We all knew that. Encouraging a rapist to marry the rape victim does not fit with the basic logic of law.”¹⁰⁵

After nine months of work, the draft was almost entirely rewritten, beginning with a new Article 1 which stated that the purpose of the law was to protect the rights and freedoms of individuals. The draft was returned to the Justice Committee on 30 June 2004, which deliberated on the text until 14 July and then presented it largely unchanged to parliament, where it was finally passed on 26 September 2004.

The outcome was no less than a legal and philosophical revolution for Turkish society. According to Yakin Erturk, an academic and Turkish feminist, “The whole mentality of the Penal Code has changed.”¹⁰⁶ One commentator described it as “the widest discussion of

¹⁰⁰ ESI interview with Gaye Erbatur, July 2006.

¹⁰¹ Kazete magazine, November-December 2003.

¹⁰² “Bu devirde bu kafa: Tecavuz edenle evlenir, ‘haydi hayirlisi’ derdim” (This Mentality in this Era: I’d marry the rapist and say ‘may it be blessed/beneficial’), Interview of Elif Korap with Dogan Soyaslan in *Milliyet*, 25 October, 2003. <http://www.milliyet.com.tr/2003/10/25/guncel/agun.html>.

¹⁰³ Pinar Ilkaracan, *Re/Constructing Sexuality: Re/Forming the Penal Code in Turkey*, p. 19.

¹⁰⁴ ESI interview with Hakki Koylu, April 2007.

¹⁰⁵ ESI interview with Bekir Bozdog, April 2007.

¹⁰⁶ ESI interview with Yakin Erturk, July 2006.

issues related to sexuality in Turkey since the foundation of the Turkish republic in 1923.”¹⁰⁷
The minister of justice told parliamentarians:

“Turkey is experiencing a deep and silent mentality change. And the most important reflection of this is the Penal Code.”¹⁰⁸

Some 35 articles concerning women and their rights to sexual autonomy were changed. All references to vague patriarchal constructs such as chastity, morality, shame, public customs or decency had been eliminated. The new Penal Code treats sexual crimes as violations of individual women’s rights and not as crimes against society, the family or public morality. It criminalises rape in marriage, eliminates sentence reductions for honour killings, ends legal discrimination against non-virgin and unmarried women, criminalises sexual harassment in the workplace and treats sexual assault by members of the security forces as aggravated offences. Provisions on the sexual abuse of children have been amended to remove the possibility of under-age consent.¹⁰⁹

This was not just a revolution in the legal status of women. It was also a sign of profound changes in Turkish democracy. The entire process was conducted in a highly transparent fashion, with intense debate and inputs from across society.

“This was a turning point in the history of Turkey, as never before has parliament conducted public consultation in the drafting of bills.”¹¹⁰

Remarkably, this acutely sensitive set of reforms was achieved through cross-party consensus between AKP and CHP. As the minister of justice informed the parliament in September 2004: “In half a century of multiparty life this may be the first time that the Parliament has produced its own draft.”¹¹¹ He celebrated this as a shift in the traditional confrontational culture of parliamentary politics, marking it as “perhaps the most important achievement of this parliament.”

The image of the new Penal Code was tarnished by a last minute attempt by prime minister Erdogan to introduce amendments criminalising adultery. This was presented in some foreign media as a return to the principles of Islamic family law: in fact, it would have been a return to the legal situation that existed from 1926 to 1996 (for men; for women adultery was decriminalised only in 1998). Nor was it an ‘Islamist plot’: women organisations were shocked to find that the impromptu proposal by the prime minister initially also found support among the opposition CHP.¹¹² The initiative was, however, a break with the consultative style that had produced the reform and had been praised by the minister of justice. It also failed. Reactions from within Turkey and across Europe were extremely hostile, forcing the prime minister to withdraw the proposal. Not surprisingly, the episode left a sour taste.

¹⁰⁷ Pinar Ilkcaracan, *Re/Constructing Sexuality: Re/Forming the Penal Code in Turkey*, p. 1.

¹⁰⁸ Cemil Cicek, Minister of Justice, TBMM Adalet Komisyonu TCK Tasarisinin Tumu Uzerindeki Gorusmeler (Discussion on the Turkish Penal Code Draft in the Parliament Justice Commission), p. 52.

¹⁰⁹ Turkish Civil and Penal Code Reforms From a Gender Perspective: The Success of Two Nationwide Campaigns, WWHR, www.wwhr.org/images/CivilandPenalCodeReforms.pdf, p. 14.

¹¹⁰ Adem Sozuer, Reform of the Turkish Criminal Law, *Hukuki Perspektifler Dergisi*, p. 212.

¹¹¹ Discussion on the Penal Code Draft at the General Assembly, 14 September 2004.

¹¹² See Pinar Ilkcaracan, *Re/Constructing Sexuality: Re/Forming the Penal Code in Turkey*, page 28, where she notes that “CHP was initially supportive of the revision and made a complete U-turn only after fervent criticism from women’s groups.”

Nonetheless, the Penal Code of 2004 represents a profound achievement for the women's movement, the government and the opposition. Unlike the reforms of the 1920s, it was achieved not by authoritarian dictate, but through intense dialogue and the engagement of civil society and the media in the parliamentary process. It was not just a victory for Turkish women, but also for Turkish democracy. With the new Penal Code, Turkey's legislation entered the post-patriarchal era.

IV. CHANGING REALITY?

Law is a powerful tool for social change, but it is not a magic wand. It needs to be backed up by resources and government initiatives, to raise awareness and empower citizens to use the new legal framework. Even then, it can take many years for the effects to become visible across society.

In the course of this research, ESI came across police statistics for 2005 listing the number of cases of "men depriving a woman of her virginity on the false pretext of promising to marry", a crime that no longer exists. In South East Anatolia, ESI found that judges can still take months to rule on requests for urgent assistance from women under threat of family violence. Across the country, there are still a number of judges and prosecutors unaware of the content of the new laws.¹¹³

So how far has Turkey really moved towards gender equality? This chapter looks at a range of government initiatives, and their effects on different sections of Turkish society. It makes it clear that legal reform is only the first step on a very long road. It highlights one of the most important policy challenges facing Turkish policy makers: the vast range of cultures and lifestyles, ranging from post-modern to neo-feudal, in one of Europe's largest democracies.

A. Women of Van

1. *Songul's story*

On 30 October 2006, Songul A., a 22-year-old woman living in the small, Kurdish village of Hacikislak in the Ozalp district of Van, not far from the Iranian border, went with her brother to visit a lawyer. Like hundreds of thousands of other girls across rural Turkey, Songul had not been registered by her family at birth. As far as the Turkish state was concerned, she did not exist. She had never been to school and did not know how to read.¹¹⁴

Songul had been raped by Huseyin, a neighbour, while her husband Mehmet was away for seasonal work. Bahattin, a relative of Songul's husband, found out about the rape, and had kept Songul tied up in a barn for two days, torturing her. As is usually the case, the woman was seen as the guilty party for violating her husband's honour, rather than as the victim.

¹¹³ ESI interview with Ramziye Tanrikulu, Women's Commission of the Diyarbakir Bar Association, May 2006.

¹¹⁴ To research Songul's story ESI made a series of interviews in Van in spring 2007 – with women activists - including Zozan Ozgokce of the Van Women's Association, lawyers – including Songul's lawyer Necip Bagatur, and state authorities including the governorate, Social Services directorate, and a judge and prosecutor of the Family Court.

The traditional village mechanism for resolving questions of 'honour' sprang into action. An 8-person council of elders was convened to discuss how to prevent a blood feud between the two *asirets* (tribes). In Ozalp, as across the region, tribes form the backbone of the social and political structure at the local level. The main issue at stake was how to restore the 'honour' of Songul's husband Mehmet and his family. The council decided that the appropriate solution was to dissolve Songul's marriage and to oblige the 16-year-old daughter of Huseyin, the rapist, to marry Songul's husband Mehmet, through a religious ceremony, as 'compensation'.

Songul returned to her father's house, in Gunyuzu village. However, with Songul pregnant from the rape and gossip about the incident spreading rapidly, Songul's life was increasingly at risk from her own extended family. That was when her brother decided to take her to Ozalp town to visit a lawyer who was known to their family.

The lawyer took them to the state prosecutor in Ozalp town. Songul told the prosecutor the story of her rape, her unwanted pregnancy and the danger she was in for dishonouring her husband and his family. The prosecutor ordered the gendarmerie to bring Huseyin, the alleged rapist, and Bahattin, the relative who had tortured Songul, in for questioning. Rather than taking her under protection however, he sent Songul back to her father's house, warning the family not to hurt her.

The prosecutor came from Afyon in Western Turkey and had only recently been appointed to Ozalp. According to Songul's lawyer, it is common for state officials appointed from other regions to have little understanding of the local tribal structure and its accompanying traditions. The lawyer told ESI that, if he did not have a strong tribe (*asiret*) of his own behind him, he would not dare take on a case such as Songul's, which places him under threat from the family of the accused.¹¹⁵

Zozan Ozgokce, an activist on women's issues in Van, learned about Songul's situation from the media. She was immediately concerned. In an incident only a month earlier in a different part of the province, a state prosecutor had declined to offer protection to a teenage girl who had given birth out of wedlock. Based on assurances from her family, the prosecutor had returned the girl to her family home. Four days later, she was murdered by her own brother.¹¹⁶

Fearing that Songul's life was also in danger, Ozgokce turned to the official institutions in Van. Although it was a Sunday, she called several departments in the security apparatus and the provincial director for social services. They said they could not take action without an order from the prosecutor. She could not reach the prosecutor or the provincial governor. As a last resort, Ozgokce contacted Fatih Cekirge, a journalist who she knew was preparing a documentary about honour killings. He was scheduled to appear live on television that evening, and promised to raise the issue. During the show, Cekirge provocatively called on the governor of Van province to do something, stating: "Let us see if the state really exists!" The response was immediate. The same night, both Songul and the daughter of the rapist were taken into protection by the gendarmerie.¹¹⁷

¹¹⁵ ESI telephone interview with Necip Bagatur, April 2007.

¹¹⁶ Bianet, 13 November 2006, <http://www.bianet.org/2006/11/14/87688.htm>.

¹¹⁷ ESI interview with Zozan Ozgokce, March 2007.

The two women are now in a shelter for abused women in a different province. Criminal cases have been brought against Huseyin (for the original rape), the village elders who forced the rapist's under-aged daughter to marry against her will, and against Songul's former husband.¹¹⁸

Songul's dramatic story is not an isolated incident. Across Turkey, police figures for honour killings number 1,091 in total between 2000 and 2005. This reflects only the killings that take place in urban settings, under the jurisdiction of the police. A parliamentary report on honour killings admits in 2005 that "comprehensive and systematic research about violence against women has not been carried out" so far.¹¹⁹

2. "Let us see if the state really exists"

Violence is a feature of daily life for a large number of women in Van. In surveys, 82 percent of women are victims of violence 'often' or 'very often'. Fifty-three percent of women report violence from their husband, and 30 percent report violence from their mother-in-law.¹²⁰ The triggering events for domestic violence can range from leaving home without permission or returning home late, to neglecting household chores or refusing marital sex.¹²¹

The high rate of violence against women in Van has a distinct cultural, socio-economic and political context. Lying on the Iranian border in the far east of Anatolia, Van is one of Turkey's poorest provinces. It has experienced dramatic social and economic change. Over the past decades, it has received major migration from people displaced by the armed conflict between the Turkish military and the terrorist PKK in Turkey's southeast, swelling its population by nearly a quarter. As a result, even in the urban areas, village lifestyles are prevalent. Cut off from their land, many of the immigrants depend on casual or seasonal work. Van's industrial zone, set up in 1998, has only 27 active businesses; the remaining 73 plots are empty or under construction. Employment in industry in this province inhabited by more than 1 million people is less than 7,000. *Per capita* income is only 55€ per month. By any measure of socio-economic development in Turkey, Van ranks near the bottom of the list.¹²²

In the face of such deeply rooted poverty, large families continue to be a key mechanism for social protection and control. Households in Van average 7.4 members, with most women kept at home to look after children and the elderly and to perform domestic work. Girls marry at a very young age – around half of them between 16 and 20¹²³ – and often within the extended family.

Sixteen percent of men and nearly half the women in the province are illiterate. Although there is a university in Van only a third of the students continue from primary on to secondary

¹¹⁸ Consumating a marriage against the girl's consent constitutes rape.

¹¹⁹ *Parliamentary Report on Honour killings*, 2005, p. 132.

¹²⁰ The survey based on 776 interviews in poorer quarters of the city of Van was produced by VAKAD in the summer of 2005.

¹²¹ Vildan Yirmibesoglu, *Topraga Dusen Sevdalar – Tore ve Namus Gerekesiyle Islenen Cinayetler* (Love Fallen into the Earth – Murders committed with the reasoning of customs and honour), 2007.

¹²² Bulent Dincer, Metin Ozaslan, *Regional Disparities and Territorial Indicators in Turkey: Socio-Economic Development Index*, State Planning Organisation, Ankara, June 2004.

¹²³ Aynur Ilhan Tunc, *Van'da Kadin Sorunlari ve Egitim* (Women's Problems and Education in Van), Yuzuncu Yil University, http://efdergi.yyu.edu.tr/makaleler/cilt_I/aynur_ilhan.doc.

school. These factors – high dependence on subsistence farming, sudden and very recent urbanisation, low incomes, large families, poor education outcomes – combine to entrench a deeply conservative society, in which traditional views of a woman’s place and a man’s honour prevail, among women and men alike.

Yet even in Van, there are cautious signs of change, as we can see from Songul’s story. The influence of an activist like Zozan Ozgokce is one new factor. On 9 April 2004, Ozgokce and six other women formally established VAKAD (*Van Kadin Dernegi*) [Van Women’s Association] to offer support to victims of family violence. With ten staff and a network of 30 volunteers, they provide advice and training courses. One of their goals is to help Kurdish women overcome their reluctance to deal with state institutions (many Kurdish women in the region do not speak Turkish). One study by WWHR found that 57 percent of women in Eastern Turkey had experienced physical violence, but only 1.2 percent had notified the police and 0.2 percent had filed a complaint.¹²⁴

VAKAD is not the only such organization in Van today. Yakakop – the first women’s NGO to be established in Van town – organises training courses for women on health issues and basic skills. “No woman ever left the house without a man from the family”, Gulmay Ertunen remembers from her own time as a young bride.¹²⁵ Now she runs Yakakop. Yakakop began with a small World Bank grant. Ertunen struggled for months to persuade husbands to permit their wives to leave home alone to attend the courses. It took the intervention of the local imam to reassure the men that Yakakop was an ‘honourable’ organisation.

The political environment for these activities is also difficult. Zozan Ozgokce explains that some women’s organisations in Ankara and Istanbul resist her attempts to raise the specifically Kurdish cultural context for gender inequality. “They tell me not to create a hierarchy of victimisation, arguing that ‘we are all women and need to struggle together’.”¹²⁶ Yet from within Van, VAKAD is at times denounced as a missionary agency or agent of foreign interests, owing to the funds it receives from international sources, including the European Union. Upon her return from a CEDAW meeting in New York, word spread through the town that Ozgokce was carrying bibles in her suitcase. In fact, they were brochures by international women’s organisations. Conservative circles attack her for undermining families and for generating negative publicity for the town. She has received death threats from the families of the women she supports.

The reaction of public institutions to Songul’s case is also an indication of change. It illustrates how long it takes for legal and institutional reforms to filter down to the local level. Law 4320 on domestic violence, introduced in 1998, enables prosecutors to seek protection orders for women from abusive or violent husbands, including the provision of shelter for those who cannot remain in their homes.¹²⁷ However, as Songul’s lawyer told ESI:

¹²⁴ Pinar Ilkaracan and Women for Women’s Human Rights, “Exploring the Context of Women’s Sexuality in Eastern Turkey”, in: *Reproductive Health Matters*, Vol. 6., Nr. 12, November 1998.

¹²⁵ ESI interview with Gulmay Ertunen, March 2007.

¹²⁶ ESI interview with Zozan Ozgokce, March 2007.

¹²⁷ The law provides for a range of protective and preventive measures to contain the risk of domestic violence. A judge can order the “abusive spouse” to a range of restrictions, from staying away from alcohol to leaving the home altogether for a period of time. Failure to comply with the court order can result in charges being brought against the perpetrator of violence in a Criminal Court, where he can face a prison sentence ranging from three to six months.

“A request for protection is not something that is done here... Even if I lose the case against these men, it is already a victory. Everyone has heard now that the state protects women under these circumstances.”¹²⁸

There are few applications from women in rural areas, according to local prosecutors, because transport and communications are so poor. Prosecutors are often reluctant to use their power to intervene, fearing that they may trigger an escalation of violence. The informal power of tribes remains strong. There are also doubts as to whether the Family Protection law applies to the couples (estimates go up to 20 percent) married only through religious ceremonies (*imam nikahi*), which are not recognised by the courts. WWHR found that in 1996 11 percent of women lived in polygamous relationships – officially banned since 1926.¹²⁹ For many of these women, even the best law is simply out of their reach.

Poor coordination between state institutions and the absence of a suitable shelter were additional problems. Now a shelter is being established. The governorate has also established an inter-agency Monitoring Committee to coordinate action among institutions for protecting women subject to violence.¹³⁰ The first Family Court opened in Van in September 2005.

These actions are in part a response to central government initiatives, following a directive issued by the prime minister in 2006 on “Precautions to be taken against violence towards children and women, and customs and honour killings”. It was based on the findings of a 12-member special parliamentary commission set up in May 2005 under the leadership of AKP deputy Fatma Sahin. It calls for a broad national strategy to enhance the status of women in Turkey and combat violence, and includes a reference to the need for positive discrimination measures until equality between men and women is achieved.¹³¹ Ensuring that these initiatives are effective in a place like Van will require a great deal more effort.

B. Women of Kadikoy

Across the other side of Anatolia, a long way from Van geographically, culturally and economically, lies Kadikoy, one of the most prosperous districts of Istanbul. It is a favourite spot for the country’s executive class. On Bagdat Street, international brands vie for wealthy customers, and outdoor cafés are filled with young professionals. There are exclusive sailing clubs along the shores of the Marmara Sea. Where Van is isolated, Kadikoy is a transport hub, connected by boat, train and bus to every corner of Turkey. It is home to an alternative music scene, and Fenerbahce football club, one of Istanbul’s big three. It has a population of 660,000, more than some EU member states. The municipal motto is: “It is a privilege to live in Kadikoy.”

So how is life for the women of Kadikoy in 2007? 95 percent of Kadikoy’s residents are literate, and one in five is a university graduate. Female employment has become increasingly common, and more women are achieving professional and managerial positions. Many women are choosing to delay marriage and childbirth, and the average household size

¹²⁸ ESI telephone interview with Necip Bagatur, April 2007.

¹²⁹ Pinar Ilkcaracan, “Exploring the Context of Women’s Sexuality in Eastern Turkey”, in: *Women and Sexuality in Muslim Societies*, WWHR, 2000.

¹³⁰ ESI interview with Deputy Governor of Van, Mustafa Yavuz, March 2007.

¹³¹ Parliamentary report on honour killings, 2005, p. 132.

has fallen to 2.4. Exposed to wider European influences, the women of Kadikoy have been at the forefront of Turkey's women's movement, forming a large number of voluntary associations. Inci Bespinar, Kadikoy's female deputy mayor, explains:

"Kadikoy provided the environment for women to raise questions about their place in society. The women had sufficient economic means and time at their hand to think about these things. They also had the culture and foreign languages to be linked to the outer world. Kadikoy was also integrated with women's organizations abroad. We would wait in anticipation for them to come from trips abroad to read about their new insights. Time, money and culture... these are the three main ingredients."¹³²

Both the municipal authorities (run since 1994 by a CHP mayor) and the private sector have responded to the rising expectations (and spending power) of middle-class families. The first pre-school opened in 1989/90. There are now five crèches and 38 private pre-schools.¹³³ The social stigma attached to putting the elderly into professional care is also fading slowly, although some see this as an unwelcome intrusion of Western values.¹³⁴ There are now 17 homes for the elderly (5 state and 12 private). Another controversial social trend is the rising divorce rate, albeit from very low levels.¹³⁵ There are five family courts operating in Kadikoy, all opened since January 2003 as a result of EU-inspired judicial reforms. The new courts are well equipped by any standards, with psychologists, social workers and public-education specialists. Few of the 157 family courts elsewhere in Turkey have managed to fill these positions.¹³⁶

Yet the rise of the middle-class woman is only part of the story of Kadikoy. Like Van, its population has grown rapidly in recent decades, from 241,000 in 1970 to over 660,000 in 2000. Growth has been driven almost entirely by urbanisation, with 60 percent of the population born outside of Istanbul. The poorer immigrants live in shanty towns stretching south along the E5 motorway, making up around 10 percent of Kadikoy's population.¹³⁷ Largely illiterate, with poor employment prospects and dependent on social assistance, the women in these communities face many social problems. So how effectively does a wealthy Turkish municipality deal with these kinds of problems?

Inci Bespinar, Kadikoy's deputy mayor, embodies the vitality of Kadikoy women. In one corner of her spacious office, a group of women are planning a forthcoming cultural project, while her phone is ringing constantly. Outside her office, a team of municipal civil servants are trying to handle a long queue of women and men dropping into her office to ask for assistance.

Bespinar's own life is a reflection of improvements in the position of women in Istanbul in the past generation. The eldest daughter of an old Istanbul family she went to study economics in Ankara, encouraged by her father. Kicked out of university for participating in protests she returned to Istanbul. In 1973 and 1975 she gave birth to her two daughters. At first her mother-in-law looked after them, but when she died in 1976 Bespinar had to stay at

¹³² ESI interview with Deputy Mayor of Kadikoy, Inci Bespinar, April 2007.

¹³³ <http://www.kadikoy.gov.tr/index.asp?category=111040010>.

¹³⁴ Interview with Kadikoy District Governor Hasan Karahan, April 2007.

¹³⁵ Interview at the First Family Court of Kadikoy, April 2007.

¹³⁶ "Bosanmayin, Caya Geliyoruz" (Don't Get Divorced We're Coming Over for Tea), Turkuaz Magazine of Zaman Newspaper, Busra Erdal, 21 May 2006, and ESI interviews at the 1. Family Court of Kadikoy, April 2007.

¹³⁷ ESI interview with Hasan Karahan, Kadikoy District Governor, April 2007.

home. She was offered a job in 1977, which she could not take up. The first municipal pre-school only opened up in 1989.

Bespinar has been instrumental in setting up Family Consultation Centres since 1994, targeting families who recently arrived from rural areas. These centres provide women from poorer families with health checks and the skills they need to adapt to urban life. Today there are ten such centres in Kadikoy, plus two vocational training centres.¹³⁸ They act as the municipality's eyes and ears, helping to identify vulnerable women and children in need of social assistance.

In a quiet area of the municipality one finds the result of another initiative of Kadikoy's activist deputy mayor. In 2001, a woman approached Inci Bespinar, asking for protection. The next day, she was killed by her husband with an axe. After two sleepless nights, Bespinar took the initiative to mobilize the resources needed to set up Kadikoy's first shelter for women at risk. Her initial funding came from the World Bank and the Turkish state. The district governorship contributed salaries for the resident nurse, psychologists, administrators and part-time doctors. The municipality pays for the premises and provides in-kind support. Starting with 15 beds, the shelter has expanded to fill two buildings. In the past three years, it provided shelter to 437 women and 269 children in need.¹³⁹

Kadikoy's local CHP administration has thus set a Turkey-wide standard. According to the UN, there should be at least one bed in a shelter for every 10,000 people. With 75 beds for a population of 660,000 Kadikoy meets this target. Across Turkey there is today one shelter bed for every 144,000 people.¹⁴⁰ Most Turkish municipalities have not implemented their new legal obligation to provide shelters for women.

At the same time, the affluence and modern lifestyle of many of Kadikoy's residents highlights one of Turkey's major public policy challenges: to define and implement public policies in a highly centralized state that address the concerns of constituencies as different as the professional women in Kadikoy and the illiterate women in Van. The challenge for Turkish *democracy* is to find ways for both constituencies to be represented and to make their voices heard.

¹³⁸ According to a study done by the Social Responsibility Foundation in the district governorship, in Yeni Sahra quarter (one which is made up largely of recent immigrants), only 7 percent of women were employed.

¹³⁹ Kadikoy Municipality, *2006 Faaliyet Raporu* [2006 Activity Report].

¹⁴⁰ Emine Bozkurt, *Report on women's role in social, economic and political life in Turkey*, 11 January 2007.

C. Turkey's Gender Gap

Gender equality is a difficult subject to measure, but a number of international organisations have attempted to quantify it – including the World Economic Forum, which assesses 115 countries covering 90 percent of the world's population.¹⁴¹ The results are sobering for the Turkish political establishment: Turkey is ranked 105th, behind Bahrain, Algeria and Ethiopia, and well below the lowest EU member (Cyprus, at 83). What is the reason for this disastrous ranking, and is it an accurate reflection of reality for Turkish women?

Table 2: Global Gender Gap Index 2006

1.	Sweden	[...]	
2.	Norway	97.	Algeria
3.	Finland	98.	India
4.	Iceland	99.	Mali
5.	Germany	100.	Ethiopia
6.	Philippines	101.	United Arab Emirates
7.	New Zealand	102.	Bahrain
8.	Denmark	103.	Cameroon
9.	United Kingdom	104.	Burkina Faso
10.	Ireland	105.	Turkey
11.	Spain	[...]	
[...]			

The ranking covers four different areas: economic participation, educational attainment, health and political empowerment. To assess where Turkey's low ranking comes from, it is helpful to compare the detailed figures with two other European countries: Spain (ranked 11th) and Bulgaria (37th). Turkey scores poorly in higher education. Participation of women in political life is also very low, although the focus on the national level in fact flatters Turkey. If we look at the municipal level, only 18 of Turkey's 3,234 elected mayors (0.56 percent) are women, compared to an EU average of 20 percent. But it is the figures on female labour force participation that are the most striking.

Table 3: Turkey' Gender Gap

Indicator	Spain	Bulgaria	Turkey
Female labour force participation	45 %	41 %	28 %
Legislators, senior officials, managers	30 %	30 %	6 %
Professional and technical workers	47 %	34 %	30 %
Enrolment – primary education	99 %	95 %	87 %
Enrolment – secondary education	99 %	87 %	-
Enrolment – tertiary education	72 %	44 %	24 %
Women in parliament	36 %	22 %	4 %
Women in ministerial positions	50 %	24 %	4 %

¹⁴¹ <http://www.weforum.org/pdf/gendergap/report2006.pdf>, p. 3.

At 28 percent, the labour force participation rate for women in Turkey is less than half of the EU average. Even this figure is misleading. Forty-two percent of women who work are actually unpaid family workers, mainly in agriculture.¹⁴² In urban areas, the participation rate stands at only 18 percent.

To a significant degree, the labour force figures are due to structural features of the Turkish economy. In a country transitioning from a primarily agriculture society to an economy led by industry and services, the first step is usually a decline in female participation – a dynamic observed all over southern Europe in recent decades. For as long as they are in the village, women work the land. Once rural families move to the town, however, the women have few marketable skills and tend to be confined to the home. A new generation of women will have more access to more opportunities in the urban areas, but it takes time for this to appear in the figures. The result is that, at present, three times as many women in Turkey are housewives than in the EU-15.¹⁴³

Demographic trends make changing this a huge challenge. While the *rate* of population growth has been falling rapidly, halving between 2000 and 2006, the absolute growth in these years still amounted to 6.1 million people – an increase of a million people per year.¹⁴⁴ Every year, far more workers enter the labour force than leave it. As a result in the next decade “a net increase of upwards of five million jobs will be required to maintain the percentage of adults in employment at its current low level.”¹⁴⁵ Closing Turkey’s huge gender gap would therefore require even more rapid job growth:

“young Turkish women, who are generally more educated than their mothers and grandmothers, are more likely to seek paid employment outside of the home. Given the fact that over 15 million Turkish women of working age are not currently in paid employment, any shift in the proportion of Turkish women seeking employment would further increase already existing pressures on the demand for jobs.”¹⁴⁶

As it happens, Turkey has had rapid economic growth since 2001, averaging more than 7 percent per annum (6 percent in 2006).¹⁴⁷ Foreign direct investment (FDI) reached a record €15.4 billion (US\$19.2 billion) in 2006.¹⁴⁸ This is unprecedented, and more in one year than the total between 1980 and 2000. In the first three months of 2007 alone, FDI reached €6.4 billion.¹⁴⁹ It is therefore possible that, if the Turkish economy retains its dynamism, labour demand will begin to draw more women into the workforce.

However, employment growth is only part of the story. An additional problem in Turkey is the absence of institutions to take care of children and the elderly. In a country like Sweden, which ranks first on the global index, 70 percent of women were housewives in the 1960s.

¹⁴² SIS, July 2006.

¹⁴³ Richard Rose and Yusuf Ozcan, *Quality of Life in Turkey*, European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions, 2007, p. 40.

¹⁴⁴ Richard Rose and Yusuf Ozcan, p. 15.

¹⁴⁵ Richard Rose and Yusuf Ozcan, p. 53.

¹⁴⁶ Richard Rose and Yusuf Ozcan, p. 54.

¹⁴⁷ Radikal Newspaper, 3 April 2007, <http://www.radikal.com.tr/haber.php?haberno=217307->, Sabah Newspaper 2 April 2007, <http://www.sabah.com.tr/2007/04/02/eko98.html>.

¹⁴⁸ Central Bank of the Republic of Turkey, <http://tcmb.gov.tr/odemedenge/tablo20.pdf>.

¹⁴⁹ Central Bank of the Republic of Turkey, 2007 Year January March period payment balance developments, <http://www.tcmb.gov.tr/odemedenge/rapor.html>.

By the early 1980s, 80 percent were in the workforce.¹⁵⁰ In addition to strong job growth, these years also saw the introduction of a range of measures, such as extended parental leave and subsidised childcare, to make it easier for women to balance work with family life.

In Turkey, balancing work and motherhood remains very difficult – as evidenced by the fact that 63 percent of women who work do not have a child under six years of age.¹⁵¹ Childcare facilities are extremely limited, or absent altogether. In theory, each private kindergarten is obliged to give free attendance to a minimum of two poor children designated by Social Services and Child Protection Institution (SHCEK), or 5 percent of its school population if the establishment is larger. In practice, however, only a total of 448 children in need are currently enrolled in private kindergarten under this rule in the entire country. Where private childcare services are available, their cost is prohibitive for most families. Care for the elderly is equally difficult to obtain. As of August 2006, the total capacity in care facilities for the elderly across the country was only 18,849 places.¹⁵²

Table 4: Economic Status of women and men in Turkey¹⁵³

	Women (percent)	Men (percent)
Working	12	67
Unpaid family worker	8	3
Unemployed	3	10
Housewife	69	-
Retired	4	15
In education	1	3
Ill/disabled	2	2

There is also a persistence of cultural values encouraging women to stay at home. However, cultural factors appear less significant than the structural and institutional barriers.¹⁵⁴ In Western Europe, prejudices against female workers broke down at a time when industrialisation and rapid economic growth made it imperative to expand the workforce. A similar pragmatism inspired the Ottoman authorities in 1915. At the height of the First World War, when most men were drafted into the army, they issued a law that “instituted a form of mandatory employment which rapidly swelled the number of women workers.”¹⁵⁵ Patriarchal prejudices were shelved for the greater benefit of the country. It is likely that economic success and employment growth would propel Turkish women into the workforce, as it has done for women across the rest of Europe. A recent survey also found that more than three quarters of respondents found it appropriate for women to hold professional and managerial positions in the private sector.¹⁵⁶

¹⁵⁰ Margareta Back-Wiklund, *The Family and the Welfare State: A Route to De-familialization*, in *Autonomy and Dependence in the Family*, Istanbul, 2002.

¹⁵¹ Hacettepe Population and Health Survey 2003.

¹⁵² In its 8th Five-Year Plan (2001-2005), published in 2000, the State Planning Organisation recognised that social changes brought by industrialisation and urbanisation, as well as longer life expectancy, made it imperative to provide more services for the elderly.

¹⁵³ TUIK, *Quality of Life Survey*, 2003.

¹⁵⁴ See also Rosemary Crompton, *Employment and the Family – The Reconfiguration of Work and Family Life in Contemporary Societies*, 2006, p. 53.

¹⁵⁵ Deniz Kandiyoti, *From Empire to Nation State: Transformation of the Woman Question in Turkey*, UNESCO, 1988.

¹⁵⁶ Ersin Kalaycioglu and Binnaz Toprak, *Is Yasami, ust yonetim ve siyasette kadin* (Women in the workforce, high administrative positions and politics), TESEV, 2003.

Closing the gender gap in education is also a major challenge. In theory, primary school attendance is compulsory and free of charge. Across the country, however, it was estimated in 2002 that 873,000 girls and 562,000 boys between the ages of 6 and 14 are not enrolled in education.¹⁵⁷ In rural eastern Turkey, many girls are not registered at birth, placing them beyond the reach of the state.

Since 2003, there has been a series of new initiatives to boost enrolment, including a national campaign, *Haydi Kizlar Okula (Girls let's go to school)* to achieve 100 percent primary school enrolment.¹⁵⁸ Of the 273,000 girls approached by 2006, 223,000 were enrolled.¹⁵⁹ Teachers work with the village *muhtar* (headman) and *imam* to convince parents to send their daughters to school. A monthly cash incentive was offered for each child, and the funds distributed directly to mothers, through accounts opened in their name. For poor families, it amounts to a significant sum.

Levels of education *are* increasing and every generation of Turkish women is better educated than their mothers. In the 20-24 years age group, some 34 percent of women have completed secondary or third-level education, compared with 16 percent of women aged 40-44 years and just 3 percent of females aged over 60 years.¹⁶⁰ Education spending has also increased steadily from 2.3 percent of GDP in 1995 to 3.8 percent in 2005.¹⁶¹ The challenge is again immense: there is a need to provide for more than a million additional pupils every year.

It is in the area of female participation in politics that rapid progress seems most achievable in the short term. In the 2002 general elections, only 4.4 percent of the 550 parliamentary seats went to women, producing 24 MPs (13 AKP; 11 CHP). This places Turkey 114th of 119 countries, and by far the lowest in Europe. Turkey is also last in Europe in terms of women as government ministers.¹⁶²

The AKP has 800,000 members in its women's section, and provides training to many of its female members.¹⁶³ Yet according to one female deputy, Fatma Sahin (AKP), the local party structure is heavily male dominated. "When it comes to primary elections, the men gang up against the women. After the primary elections, women no longer have the confidence to continue. Women can't rise within the existing structure."¹⁶⁴ The AKP began with an informal 20 percent quota for women in its party structure, and increased this to 30 percent in 2006 on the orders of prime minister Erdogan. At least in Istanbul province this goal is reached with 35.7 percent women in the executive board¹⁶⁵ and 27 percent in the administrative board.¹⁶⁶ In much of Anatolia, however, the party falls far short – ostensibly because of the difficulty of finding qualified candidates.

¹⁵⁷ A Gender Review in Education, Turkey 2003, UNICEF.

¹⁵⁸ ESI interview with Yasar Kocak, head of the Primary School Directorate, Ministry of National Education, July 2006.

¹⁵⁹ http://www.haydikizlarokula.org/uygulama_sonuclari.php, special site of the Ministry of Education dedicated to the campaign.

¹⁶⁰ Richard Rose and Yusuf Ozcan, p 39.

¹⁶¹ European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions, *Quality of Life in Turkey*, 2007.

¹⁶² European Commission, Database on decision-making in the national government: http://ec.europa.eu/employment_social/women_men_stats/out/measures_out416_en.htm.

¹⁶³ ESI interview with AKP Istanbul MP and State Minister in Charge of Women and Family, Nimet Cubukcu, July 2006.

¹⁶⁴ ESI interview with AKP Gaziantep MP, Fatma Sahin, June 2006.

¹⁶⁵ <http://www.akpartiistanbul.com/yurutme.aspx>.

¹⁶⁶ <http://www.akpartiistanbul.com/yonetim.aspx>.

In 2007, the women's NGO KADER¹⁶⁷ ran a national media campaign featuring photos of prominent women wearing fake moustaches, posing the question: "Is it necessary to be a man to enter parliament?" The case for some form of a quota to increase women's representation in parliament does seem overwhelming. Parliamentarian Gaye Erbatur (CHP) admits that women find it hard to make their voices heard.

"I often feel very lonely as a woman in politics. When I go to the general assembly, I see hundreds of men with moustaches. We have to have a quota system to introduce more women in politics. Nobody can convince me that we can put more women in parliament without it."¹⁶⁸

As EU Parliamentarian Emine Bozkurt noted at the end of May 2007:

"Officials from all political parties say they want more female candidates. Some are against quotas, while some support them. There is no quota right now but the parties have no obstacles standing in the way of fielding more female candidates. That's to say, if they like they can do so."¹⁶⁹

Some women face an additional obstacle if they wear the headscarf. They are not permitted to become electoral candidates because the headscarf is banned for those working in all state institutions, including parliament. The headscarf is also a barrier for covered women wishing to go on to university. One of the first women to be excluded from university for covering her head was Hatice Babacan, a student at the Ankara University Theology Faculty, in 1967, and the aunt of Turkey's current minister of economics and chief EU negotiator, Ali Babacan.¹⁷⁰ At that time, there were relatively few women with headscarf seeking to enter university. Since the 1980s, however, the problem has escalated. The Law on Higher Education used to contain an article, Addendum 16, permitting girls to wear headscarves for religious reasons. This article was abolished by the Constitutional Court in 1989, on the basis that the Turkish constitution does not permit any reference to religion in the law. Since then the headscarf has become a highly charged symbol and following the so-called 'soft coup' in 1997 there has been little rational debate on the subject. Ayse Bohurler (AKP) juggles a successful career as a television broadcaster with raising three children and an active engagement in politics. But despite her qualifications, she cannot hope to enter parliament.

"Women with headscarves can't be candidates. They can serve in the party administration at provincial or district level, but not in municipal councils. Only in the party organisation can you have a headscarf, although some municipalities and districts turn a blind eye."¹⁷¹

According to a recent TESEV study, 37.5 percent of Turkish women reported that they did not wear any head covering; half of the women surveyed wear a headscarf, and 12 percent wear the *turban*¹⁷² (only 1 percent wear a full-length *chador*).¹⁷³

¹⁶⁷ <http://www.ka-der.org.tr/>.

¹⁶⁸ ESI interview with Gaye Erbatur, June 2006.

¹⁶⁹ Emine Bozkurt in Turkish Daily News, 29 May, 2007, <http://www.turkishdailynews.com.tr/article.php?enewsid=74412>

¹⁷⁰ Milliyet newspaper, <http://www.milliyet.com.tr/2005/01/23/yazar/yilmaz.html>.

¹⁷¹ ESI interview with Ayse Bohurler, May 2006.

¹⁷² In standard usage in Turkey today *turban* refers to a tighter way of veiling, covering every string of hair as well as the neck. The *headscarf* is used to refer to a looser tie of the scarf. However, both are forbidden at university and for public officials.

Overall, then, there are currently a large number of initiatives underway. However, given its starting point, if Turkey is to overtake Algeria (97th) or catch up with the EU's worst performer, Cyprus (83rd), then the most promising way forward is to increase the number of women in positions of power. Part of the solution lies in government programmes – improved access to education, better childcare facilities and the like. But gender equality is also a product of economic and social forces – falling population growth, accelerating urbanisation, and above all high economic growth rates and the labour demand it will generate. It remains to be seen whether Turkey will sustain the positive dynamics of recent years, and follow in the path trodden by many other European countries.

V. GETTING TO SPAIN?

There are those in Europe who see the low status of Turkish women as a reflection of an alien culture that has no place within the European Union. Yet patriarchy was also an integral part of European culture, not so long ago. If the low proportion of women in Turkey's parliament seems shocking today, remember that the proportion of women in the UK's House of Commons passed 5 percent only in 1987.¹⁷⁴ In Ireland, married women were banned from working in the public service until 1973.¹⁷⁵ In Spain, until 1975 a woman needed her husband's permission (*permiso marital*) to work, buy property or even travel any distance.¹⁷⁶ Yet none of these values were set in stone.

Of all European countries, Spain has made some of the most dramatic progress in living memory in closing its gender gap. Under Franco's rule, which lasted until 1975, the Catholic Church was able to impose a moral vision on Spanish society that severely limited the place of women: "Women could aspire to marriage and motherhood but little more."¹⁷⁷ Divorce and contraception were both outlawed. Discrimination was institutionalised in marriage, property ownership and the workplace. A woman was legally obliged to obey her husband. Violence within the family was endemic, but hidden by a culture that resisted any external interference in family affairs. For centuries, Spanish women

"were the prisoners of a code of moral values at the core of which was a peculiar conception of honour... an objective, almost tangible, asset that a man could lose, not just by his own actions but also by those of others, and in particular those of his female relatives."¹⁷⁸

One generation later, Spain appears to occupy a different cultural universe. In the past two decades Spanish women have made up the lost ground with extraordinary speed, flooding to higher education and the labour market. Today, women make up more than 40 percent of Spain's judges and doctors, 65 percent of schoolteachers and 50 percent of senior government ministers.

Is there any reason why Turkey should not follow in the footsteps of Spain, Ireland and the rest of Europe, towards a truly post-patriarchal society? It is clear that the vast socio-

¹⁷³ Binnaz Toprak and Ali Carkoglu, *Religion, Society and Politics in a Changing Turkey*, TESEV, November 2006.

¹⁷⁴ Sue Bruley, *Women in Britain since 1900*, 1999, p. 161.

¹⁷⁵ Diarmaid Ferriter, *The Transformation of Ireland*, 2007, p. 722.

¹⁷⁶ John Hooper, *The new Spaniards*, p. 126.

¹⁷⁷ Adrian Shubert, *A social history of modern Spain*, 1990, p. 214.

¹⁷⁸ James Hooper, *The new Spaniards*, pp. 124-5.

economic changes underway in Turkey have created some of the conditions for a radical change in the status of women. Already, one finds evidence of profound changes in values. In 1997, a nationwide survey suggested that 69 percent of marriages in Turkey had been arranged. By 2004, that had fallen to 54 percent. Among young, unmarried Turks, only 10 percent endorse the idea of arranged marriage today.¹⁷⁹

There is another interesting paradox, highlighted in a recent survey by TESEV. On the one hand Turks are becoming more religious in private – the number of people who say that they are ‘very’ or ‘quite’ religious increased from 31 to 61 percent between 1999 and 2006.¹⁸⁰ On the other hand, support for the secular state has grown stronger. The proportion of people supporting Islamic law (Sharia) has fallen since 1999 from 21 to 9 percent. Although from current political debates one has the impression that the headscarf is becoming ever more prevalent, in fact the number of women appearing uncovered in public *increased* from 27 percent in 1999 to 37 percent in 2006.¹⁸¹

Thus, the current political debate in Turkey seems curiously out of touch with Turkey’s real social dynamics. There is a vocal minority, including some ‘authoritarian feminists’, who see Turkey’s secular traditions as under threat and want the military to step in. Their intense fear of political Islam blinds them to the changes underway in Turkish society, as well as to the achievements of recent years. As Turkey continues to tackle the barriers to gender equality in economic, social and political life, the most important lesson of recent decades is simple: any substantial progress depends above all on the quality and inclusiveness of Turkish democracy.

¹⁷⁹ Richard Rose and Yusuf Ozcan, p. 39.

¹⁸⁰ Binnaz Toprak and Ali Carkoglu, *Religion, Society and Politics in a Changing Turkey*, TESEV, November 2006.

¹⁸¹ This includes 14 percent of AKP and 7 percent of CHP voters. Binnaz Toprak and Ali Carkoglu, *Religion, Society and Politics in a Changing Turkey*, TESEV, November 2006.

About ESI

ESI is a non-profit research and policy institute, based in Berlin, created in recognition of the need for independent, in-depth analysis of the complex issues involved in promoting stability and prosperity in Europe. In order to promote discussion and debate among the policy community all ESI publications are widely distributed and available on its website free of charge. ESI's research is supported by a variety of governments, including Sweden, Norway, Switzerland, Ireland and Belgium, as well as by private foundations (Erste Foundation, Mott Foundation, Open Society Institute).

ESI was founded in July 1999 by a multi-national group of practitioners and analysts with extensive experience in the regions it studied. It is currently working across all of South Eastern Europe, from Albania to Azerbaijan. ESI produces reports and documentaries, and ESI analysts regularly present their findings to policy makers across Europe. The ESI newsletter is read by 24,000 decision and opinion makers across Europe and North America.

Since 2004 ESI has also been working on Turkey. All ESI publications on Turkey can be found on our website. They include: *Islamic Calvinists – Change and Conservatism in Central Anatolia* and *Beyond Enlargement Fatigue – The Dutch Debate on Turkish Accession*.

Another recent ESI report that examined the position of women in a changing society has been *Cutting the Lifeline – Migration, Families and the Future of Kosovo*.

About this report

Research for this report has been funded mainly from ESI's core funding. We are also grateful for the support we have received from the Open Society Institute and the OSI Istanbul office. All opinions expressed in this report are, as always, only those of ESI.



AÇIK TOPLUM ENSTİTÜSÜ

www.aciktoplumenstitusu.org.tr

ESI Report Sex and Power in Turkey

Some press reactions until August 2007

- Prospect Magazine, Gerald Knaus (opinion) "Who will free Turkey's women?" (August 2007)
- Turkish Daily News, Mustafa Akyol "The sum of all secular fears — a sequel" (21 July 2007)
- Today's Zaman, Abdulhamit Bılıcı "What will the Turkish electorate say at the polls?" (21 July 2007)
- Format, Gerald Knaus (commentary) "Es steht viel auf dem Spiel an diesem Wahltag" (July 2007)
- Liberazione "Le donne turche per la prima volta protagoniste" (21 July 2007)
- El Mundo, Fatima Ruiz "Las mujeres emprenden la revolucion turca" (21 July 2007)
- Svenska Dagbladet, Bitte Hammargren "AKP bakom kvinnoreformer" (20 July 2007)
- The Wall Street Journal, Matthew Kaminski "Turkish Test" (20 July 2007)
- DIE ZEIT, Michael Thumann "Anatolien schlägt zurück" (19 July 2007)
- BBC, Sarah Rainsford "Türk kadınının eşitlik için uzun yolu" (19 July 2007)
- BBC, Sarah Rainsford "Turkish women's long road to equality" (18 July 2007)
- Der Standard, Adelheid Wölfl "Auf dem Weg ins Post-Patriarchat" (14 July 2007)
- The Economist, "In search of the female voter" (12 July 2007)
- Bianet, "Kadınların İlerlemesi Kağıt Üzerinde Kaldı" (11 July 2007)
- Akşam, Mehveş Evin, "Türkiye'de seks ve güç" (10 July 2007)
- Akşam, "Kadın hakları en çok 2001'den sonra gelişti" (1 July 2007)
- Sabah, Soli Özel, "Cinsiyet ve iktidar" (24 June 2007)
- Dagens Nyheter, Henrik Berggren, "Gnosjö-islam" (21 June 2007)
- Falter, Katharina Knaus, "Türkische Mythen" (20 June 2007)
- Turkish Daily News, Reeta Çevik, "Gender equality given carrot and stick in ESI report" (18 June 2007)
- Today's Zaman, Sahin Alpay, "Sex and power in Turkey" (18 June 2007)
- Turkish Daily News, Mustafa Akyol, "Sex matters -II- (The tragedy of Kemalist feminism)" (16 June 2007)
- Turkish Daily News, Mustafa Akyol, "Sex matters-I- (Toward a post-patriarchal Turkey)" (14 June 2007)
- Süddeutsche Zeitung, Kai Strittmatter, "Die Frau als Besitz des Mannes" (2 June 2007)

ESI Report Islamic Calvinists

In September 2005 ESI published the report "ISLAMIC CALVINISTS - Change and Conservatism in Central Anatolia". Some reactions from the Turkish and international press:

A new form of Turkish Islam is emerging here, one which is pro-business and pro-free market, and it's being called Islamic Calvinism. ... *BBC*

These conclusions will be important for Turkey, the Islamic world and the West. *Bugün (daily paper)*

The report sheds light on developments that even Ankara from time to time is blind to, whether you call it Anatolian Tigers or Anatolian lions... *Hürriyet (daily paper)*

Deutschlandfunk, Gunnar Köhne, "Das andere Bild der Türkei. Das anatolische Kayseri auf dem Weg nach Europa" (8 November 2006).

La Vanguardia, Ricardo Ginés, "Para los empresarios de la Anatolia Central crear empleo es ser un buen musulmán" (28 August 2006)

New York Times, Dan Bilefsky, "Turks Knock on Europe's Door With Evidence That Islam and Capitalism Can Coexist" (27 August 2006)

International Herald Tribune, Dan Bilefsky, "'Protestant work ethic' in Muslim Turkey" (11 August 2006)

DIE ZEIT, Charlotte Wiedemann, "Republik contra Religion" (10 August 2006)

Der Standard, "Es ist hilfreich, die Türkei mit Spanien zu vergleichen" (Interview with ESI President Gerald Knaus) (22 June 2006)

Süddeutsche Zeitung, Kai Strittmatter, "Der Lohn des frommen Fleißes" (13 June 2006)

Le Figaro, Jeanne Lhoste, "Le succès des «calvinistes islamiques» de Kayseri" (24 May 2006)

Капитал, Мая Богданова, "Анадолските ислямски тигри/Верена Кнаус: Другата Турция" (14 April 2006) (Capital, Maya Bogdanova, "Anatolian Islamic Tigers/Verena Knaus: The other Turkey" – Interview with ESI Senior Analyst Verena Knaus)

BBC Radio 3, Aasiya Lodhi, "Turkish toil brings new form of faith" (13 March 2006)

Vatan, "Kayseri'ye Calvin gerekmez ticaret genimizde var" (22 February 2006)

Zaman, Emin Fuat Keyman, "Küreselleşme, İslam ve Türkiye (II)" (17 February 2006)

Sabah, Mehmet Ali Kılıçbay, "Jean Calvin ve Kalvinizm" (12 February 2006)

Bugün, Bekir Karlıağa, "Calvinizm tartışmaları ve weber'ci çözümler" (3 February 2006)

Vatan, Haşmet Babaoğlu, "Müslüman Kalvinistler yerine Batılı Kalvinistleri tartışsak!.." (3 February 2006)

Radikal, Mustafa Akyol, "Kavganın yerine düşünce" (3 February 2006)

Hürriyet, Hadi Uluengin, "Protestanlığa giriş" (1 February 2006)

Radikal, İsmet Berkan, "Şimdi model Calvinizm mi yani?" (31 January 2006)

Hürriyet, "Kayserililer'e Kalvinist benzetmesi çok doğru" (30 January 2006)

Aksam, Serdar Turgut, "Türkiye ortaçağı nihayet yakaladı" (29 January 2006)

Kayseri Akın, Hamdi Altuntaş, "Endişeye mahal yok" (28 January 2006)

Sabah, Ali Kırca, "Kalvinizm 'Meydan' daydı!" (28 January 2006)

Milliyet, Taha Akyol, "İslamda yenilenme" (28 January 2006)

Aksam, Süleyman Arioğlu, "Kalvinizm İslam diniyle bağdaşmaz" (27 January 2006). Also available in English: "Islam is not compatible with Calvinism"

Referans, Eyüp Can, "Türkiye'nin Calvin'i Fethullah Hoca mı?" (27 January 2006)

Sabah, Mehmet Barlas, "Olayın sırrı Calvin'de mi gizli?" (27 January 2006)

Milliyet, Taha Akyol, "Müslüman Kalvinistler!" (27 January 2006)

Zaman, Ali Bulaç, "İslam Kalvinistleri" (27 January 2006)

Hürriyet, Ertuğrul Özkök, "Türkiye'nin 'Calvin'i kim" (26 January 2006). Also available in English: "Who is Turkey's 'Calvin'"

Hürriyet, Cüneyt Ülsever, "İslam kapitalizm ile bağdaşır mı?" (25 January 2006). Also available in English: "Is Islam compatible with capitalism?"

Yeni Şafak, Davut Dursun, "İslami Kalvinistler..." (24 January 2006). Also available in English: "Islamic Calvinists..."

Knack, "Anatolische Tijgers" (2 November 2005)

Radikal, Murat Belge, "İslam'ın Kalvenistleri!" (30 October 2005)

Milliyet, Serpil Yılmaz, "Kayseri ve İslami Kalvinistler" (20 October 2005)

Radikal, Funda Özkan, "Boydak Avrupalının ezberini bozdu" (15 October 2005)

Hürriyet, Gila Benmayor, "Olli Rehn bu raporla Kayseri'ye gitti" (14 October 2005)

Radikal, Funda Özkan, "Öteki Türkiye'de Kayseri istisna mı?" (13 October 2005)

Sabah, Yayın Tarihi, "Risk alamadığımız için vergileri düşüremiyoruz" (9 October 2005)

Zaman, Sahin Alpay, "Islamic Calvinists" (8 October 2005)

Hospodarske Noviny, "Reformy už zacaly Turecko menit" (5 October 2005)

Referans, David Judson, "Avrupa muhafazakarları 'Anadolu Kalvinistleri' ile tanismali" (30 September 2005)

ORF, "Die anatolischen Tiger" (27 September 2005)

profil, "Allah und das Kapital" (September 2005)

For the full report please visit: <http://www.esiweb.org/>

Other ESI Reports

Legal Dynamite. How a Bosnian court may bring closer the end of the Bosnian protectorate
12 March 2007

On Mount Olympus. How the UN violated human rights in Bosnia and Herzegovina, and why nothing has been done to correct it
10 February 2007

Discussion Paper: The cost of non-Europe. Textile towns and the future of Serbia
18 January 2007

Cutting the lifeline. Migration, Families and the Future of Kosovo
18 September 2006

Discussion paper: Utopian Visions. Governance failures in Kosovo's capital
8 June 2006

Mitrovica: Kosovo's Litmus Test. ESI Discussion Paper
28 April 2006

Beyond Enlargement Fatigue? The Dutch debate on Turkish accession
24 April 2006

Moment of truth: Macedonia, the EU budget and the destabilisation of the Balkans
14 December 2005

The development trap at the heart of the Balkans. A socio-economic portrait of Gjilan, Kumanovo and Presevo
5 July 2005

Breaking out of the Balkan Ghetto: Why IPA should be changed
1 June 2005

The Helsinki Moment - European Member State Building in the Balkans
1 February 2005

Post-Industrial Society And The Authoritarian Temptation
11 October 2004

Towards a Kosovo Development Plan. The state of the Kosovo economy and possible ways forward
24 August 2004

The Lausanne Principle: Multiethnicity, Territory and the Future of Kosovo's Serbs
7 June 2004